Rigaku VariMax Dual Part 2a Analysis Manual with CrystalStructure 4.2

X-ray Laboratory, Nano-Engineering Research Center, Institute of Engineering Innovation, The University of Tokyo



Figure 0: Whole window of CrystalStructure. Molecular structure of sucrose.

Molecular structure of sucrose has been solved from diffraction data measured with CryAlis^{Pro} At first, '*.cif_od' should be opened by clicking 'Open Project' in '[2] Flow chart'. The above structure has been obtained only by clicking '[1] Auto' button. This is a fortunate case for a high-quality crystal of molecule with relatively simple structure.

The procedures shown in '[2] Flow chart' should usually be done from up to down. The molecular model can be three-dimensionally rotated by click&dragging the central part of the window. Places around which indicated by '[3] In-plane rotation', '[4] Zoom', '[5] Horizontal translation' and '[6] Vertical translation' can be click&dragged to do these operations.

'CrystalStructure 4.1' can be used also on a Dell computer that is placed near the entrance of the room, other than the control computer for VariMax Dual in the same room (333). Dell computer can be logged in by typing 'hpxray' both for user name and password.

In Appendix A [p.20], how reasonably defined the reciprocal lattice is, is described

In Appendix B [p.24], how to determine the space group from consideration on extinction rules.

In Appendix C [p.37], the reason for representing reflection vectors with four indices and extinction rules for trigonal and hexagonal crystal systems.

Mathematical proofs for extinction rules described in Appendices B [p.24] and C [p.37] are recommended to read for further understanding of extinction rules when the reader has time.

Version 2019.06.15E 2019/6/15

Contents

1	Mal	king an account	1
	1.1	Making an account	1
2	Det	cermination of molecular structure with 'CrystalStructure'	3
	2.1	Open Project	3
	2.2	Change of the parameters	4
		2.2.1 Setting of the X-rays	4
		2.2.2 Setting the diffractometer and the detector	4
		2.2.3 Change of the value of Z \ldots	5
	2.3	Selection of the refinement tools	5
	2.4	Preprocessing measured data	6
		2.4.1 Averaging equivalent diffraction data	6
	2.5	Phase determination and calculation of molecular model	7
		2.5.1 Direct method	7
		2.5.2 Phase problem in cases of centrosymmetric crystals	7
		2.5.3 Determination of initial phases with the direct method	7
	2.6	Optimization of the molecular structure	9
		2.6.1 Optimization with isotropic temperature factors	9
		2.6.2 Optimization with anisotropic temperature factors	9
	2.7	Optimization taking into account hydrogen atoms	1
		2.7.1 Automatic assignment of hydrogen atoms	1
		2.7.2 Manual assignment of hydrogen atoms	1
		2.7.3 Execution of least square fitting	2
	2.8	Making a report	5
		2.8.1 Making an rtf file	5
		2.8.2 Making CIF files	6
	2.9	Loading a CIF file and drawing a molecular model	6
		2.9.1 Check of CIF file	6
		2.9.2 Drawing the molecular model	7
A	Wh	y should we define 'Reciprocal Lattice' ? 2	0
	A.1	Bragg's reflection condition	0
	A.2	Laue's reflection condition	0
	A.3	Ewald's reflection condition (Ewald construction)	1
	-	A.3.1 Foundation of Ewald construction	1
		A.3.2 Relation between reciprocal lattice vector and Bragg reflection plane 2	2
	A.4	Drawing of Miller and Miller indices	3

в	Dete	ermina	ation of space group from extinction rule	24
	B.1	Symn	netric elements of crystal derived based on the group theory	26
	B.2	Symb	ols of space groups	27
	B.3	How	to read extinction rules	28
	B.4	Exam	ples of extinction rules due to combinations of symmetric elements	29
		B.4.1	Orthorhombic $P2_12_12_1(\#19)$	30
		B.4.2	Monoclinic $P12_1(P2_1(\#4))$	30
	B.5	Math	ematical proofs of extinction rules	31
		B.5.1	Extinction rules due to complex lattice	31
			B.5.1.1 Extinction due to base-centered lattice	31
			B.5.1.2 Extinction due to body-centered lattice	32
			B.5.1.3 Extinction due to face-centered lattice	32
		B.5.2	Extinction owing to glide axes	33
			B.5.2.1 Extinction due to axial glide plane	33
			B.5.2.2 Extinction due to double glide plane (e glide plane) \ldots \ldots	33
			B.5.2.3 Extinction due to diagonal glide plane	34
		B.5.3	Extinction due to screw axes	34
			B.5.3.1 Extinction due to 2_1 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	34
			B.5.3.2 Extinction due to 4_1 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots$	35
			B.5.3.3 Extinction due to 4_2 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	35
С	Ref	lection	n indeices and extinction rules in the cases of trigonal and hexagonal	
	\mathbf{crys}	tals		37
	C.1	Cases	of trigonal system	37
		C.1.1	Diagram shown in <i>International Tables for Crystallography</i> (2006) $V_{c1} \Lambda$	97
		C_{12}	Vol.A	- 31 - 20
		$C_{1,2}$	Derivation of artifician rule due to 2 general artic	- 00 - 90
		C.1.3	Derivation of extinction fue due to S_1 screw axis	- 00 - 20
	C_{2}	C.1.4	On the absence of extinction due to z_1 screw axis perpendicular to $c_1 \dots c_n$	- 39 - 40
	0.2	Case C	Figure shown in International Tables for Crystallography (2006)	40
		0.2.1	Vol.A	40
		C.2.2	Coordinates for describing six-fold screw axes	40
		C.2.3	Derivation of extinction rule due to 6_1 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	41
		C.2.4	Derivation of the extinction due to 6_2 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	42
		C.2.5	Derivation of extinction rule due to 6_3 screw axis $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	42

List of Figures

0	Whole window of CrystalStructure. Molecular structure of sucrose
1.1	Login window.
1.2	'Administration' should be selected from 'Tools' menu
1.3	AdministrationCGeneral tab
1.4	Administration. Users tab
1.5	AdministrationCGroups tab
1.6	AdministrationCServers tab
-	
2.1	Login window
2.2	Project open
2.3	Text shown after opening the project
2.4	X-ray setting menu
2.5	X-ray setting should be changed 4
2.6	Set of the diffractometer
2.7	Set of the diffractometer and detector 4
2.8	Set of the molecular formula
2.9	Setting the moleculaar formula and Z value
2.10	Selection of refinement tools
2.11	Verification message for changing refinement tools
2.12	Message for average and absorption correction
2.13	Verification message for averaging equivalent diffraction intensities. This message
	window has been abolished
2.14	window has been abolished. 6 Option window for averaging reflections. 6
2.14 2.15	window has been abolished. 6 Option window for averaging reflections. 6 Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method. 7
2.14 2.15 2.16	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20 2.21	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20 2.21 2.22	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20 2.21 2.22 2.23	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20 2.21 2.22 2.23 2.24	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-
$\begin{array}{c} 2.14\\ 2.15\\ 2.16\\ 2.17\\ 2.18\\ 2.19\\ 2.20\\ 2.21\\ 2.22\\ 2.23\\ 2.24\end{array}$	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non- hydrogen atoms.10
2.14 2.15 2.16 2.17 2.18 2.19 2.20 2.21 2.22 2.23 2.24 2.25	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-10Anisotropic temperature factors have been applied for non-hydrogen atoms.10
$\begin{array}{c} 2.14\\ 2.15\\ 2.16\\ 2.17\\ 2.18\\ 2.19\\ 2.20\\ 2.21\\ 2.22\\ 2.23\\ 2.24\\ 2.25\\ 2.26\end{array}$	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-10Anisotropic temperature factors have been applied for non-hydrogen atoms.10Shapes of non-hydrogen atoms changed to be cubes.11
$\begin{array}{c} 2.14\\ 2.15\\ 2.16\\ 2.17\\ 2.18\\ 2.19\\ 2.20\\ 2.21\\ 2.22\\ 2.23\\ 2.24\\ 2.25\\ 2.26\\ 2.27\\ \end{array}$	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-10Anisotropic temperature factors have been applied for non-hydrogen atoms.10Shapes of non-hydrogen atoms changed to be cubes.11Window showing the fitting situation.11
$\begin{array}{c} 2.14\\ 2.15\\ 2.16\\ 2.17\\ 2.18\\ 2.19\\ 2.20\\ 2.21\\ 2.22\\ 2.23\\ 2.24\\ 2.25\\ 2.26\\ 2.27\\ 2.28\end{array}$	window has been abolished.6Option window for averaging reflections.6Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.7Success message of phase determination.8Molecular model of solved structure.8Least square fitting window (Shelx).8Least square fitting window (Crystals).8Situation of least-square fitting.8Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.9Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.10'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.10Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-10Naisotropic temperature factors have been applied for non-11Window showing the fitting situation.11Process of fitting with hydrogen atoms.11
$\begin{array}{c} 2.14\\ 2.15\\ 2.16\\ 2.17\\ 2.18\\ 2.19\\ 2.20\\ 2.21\\ 2.22\\ 2.23\\ 2.24\\ 2.25\\ 2.26\\ 2.27\\ 2.28\\ 2.29\\ \end{array}$	window has been abolished.66Option window for averaging reflections.66Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.7Success message of phase determination.88Molecular model of solved structure.88Least square fitting window (Shelx).88Least square fitting window (Crystals).88Situation of least-square fitting.88Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.99Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.100'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.100Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non- hydrogen atoms.100Shapes of non-hydrogen atoms changed to be cubes.111Process of fitting with hydrogen atoms.111Process of fitting with hydrogen.111Selection of atoms with no hydrogen.111

2.31	Selection of methine carbon	12
2.32	Selection of methylene carbon.	12
2.33	All hydrogen atoms have been assigned.	12
2.34	Refinement settings	12
2.35	Refinement settings for hydrogen positions	12
2.36	Refinement settings with 'Sheldrick' weights.	13
2.37	Calculation of weights	13
2.38	Refinement results	13
2.39	Calculation of weights (again).	14
2.40	Refinement settings (again).	14
2.41	Refinement results (again).	14
2.42	Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#1)	14
2.43	Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C $(#2)$	14
2.44	Inversion of absolute structure.	15
2.45	Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#3)	15
2.46	Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#4; final)	15
2.47	'Report' button has been clicked	15
2.48	Making crystal information file.	15
2.49	Crystal information ('*.rtf' file).	16
2.50	Making 'Cif.Cif'.	16
2.51	'Open a Browser' button should be clicked.	16
2.52	Start window of 'PLATON'	16
2.53	'Cif.cif' should be selected.	16
2.54	'Cif.cif' is sent to IUCr web site by clicking 'Send CIF for checking' button	17
2.55	'PLATON' for checking the molecular structure has been opened	17
2.56	Alerts on solved molecular structure	17
2.57	Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.	17
2.58	Loading 'Cif.Cif'.	17
2.59	Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.	18
2.60	Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.	18
	1	
A.1	Bragg's reflection condition.	20
A.2	Laue's reflection condition.	21
A.3	Ewald sphere	22
A.4	Drawing of Miller and Miller indices	23
D 1	Contant of (process out? $(//1)$ [Touring monoclinic D2 $/c(//14)$]	94
D.1 D.9	Content of process.out (#1). [Taurine; monoclinic $P_{21}/c(\#14)$]	24
D.2 D.9	Content of process.out (#2). [Taurine, monoclinic $P_{21}/c(\#14)$]	24
р.э	Content of process.out (#3) [faurine; monochine $P_{21/c}(\#14)$]. [setting $\#1$] corresponds to (1) CEUL CHOICE 1? in Fig. P.5.	95
P1	Perfection condition of $P2/c(\#14)$ described in International Tables for Crustal	20
D.4	Reflection condition of $I_{21/c}(\#14)$ described in <i>Miernational Tables for Crystal</i> - lography (2006) Vol A 0k0 reflections when k is odd and b0l and 00l reflections	
	when <i>L</i> is odd, ovtinguish	25
R 5	Drawings for space group $P2_{1/2}(\#14)$ in International Tables for Crystallography	20
D.0	(2006) Vol A Protein crystals do not belong to this space group absolutely	$\overline{27}$
R 6	Redesignation of space group in CrystalStructure 4.1 (in the case of small	-
0.0	molecular-weight crystal)	20
$\mathbf{B7}$	Drawing for $P\overline{1}(\#2)$ in International Tables for Crustallography (2006) Vol A Since	20
5.1	this space group has symmetric center protein crystals do not belong to it. The	
	phase problem is simple (0 or π (180°)).	29

B.8	Drawing for $C12/c1[C2/c](\#15)$ in International Tables for Crystallography (2006)	
	Vol.A. Protein crystals do not belong to this space group absolutely since it has	
	glide plane.	29
B.9	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A $P2_12_1(\#19)$	30
B.10	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A $P12_11[P2_1(\#4)]$	30
C.1	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Symmetric elements.	
	$P3_{1}21(\#152)$	37
C.2	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Positions of atoms.	
	$P3_121(\#152)$	37
C.3	Real (black) and reciprocal (gray) primitive translation vectors.	38
C.4	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Symmetric elements.	
	$P6_{1}22(\#178)$	40
C.5	International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Positions of atoms.	
	$P6_{1}22(\#178)$	40

Chapter 1 Making an account

If the user already has an account to login the 'CrystalStructure 4.1', the present chapter does not have to be referred. Go to the next chapter 2 [p.3], please.



Figure 1.1: Login window.



Figure 1.2: 'Administration' should be selected from 'Tools' menu.

1.1 Making an account

Click the icon of 'CrytalStructure 4.1' on the desktop to display Fig. 1.1, please. To make an account for the first time, 'OK' button



Figure 1.3: AdministrationCGeneral tab.

Users			
Administrator Kouhei OKITSU		Add Edit	
r Settings		Remove	
Jser	Haruka OKTTSU		ОК
Name: Description:			Cancel
Data Directory:	D¥data¥K_Okitsu		Help
Password	Default Language: Eng	lish	
vevv.	Member of (Groups):-		

Figure 1.4: Administration, Users tab.

should be clicked after typing the login name 'Administrator' without password. While 'General' tab has been opened as shown in Fig. 1.1, the default settings do not have to be changed. Next, as shown in Fig. 1.2, click 'Administration' in 'Tools' menu, please to display Fig. 1.3. Open 'Users' tab in Fig. 1.4 and click 'Add' button on the upper right corner, please.



Figure 1.5: AdministrationCGroups tab.

Then, 'User Settings' window as shown on the lower part of this figure, opens. 'Name' should be filled with a user name.

The name of laboratory is recommended to be typed only with alphabetical characters. Kanji character cannot be used. Password should not be set. 'Data directory' can be arbitrarily set. However, the name of laboratory is recommended to be set as a new folder in C:\data\.

Idministration General Users Groups Tools Servers	2
Servers CRYSTALS Server	Add
texsarizoou derver	Edit
	Remove
OK Cance	el Help

Figure 1.6: AdministrationCServers tab.

'...' (browse button) can also be clicked to select or make a folder. Only 'Users' should be checked in 'Member of (Groups)'. In Fig. 1.5 'Group' tab has been opened. 'Add' button can be clicked to make a new group in the same user name. In Fig. 1.6, 'Servers' tab has been opened. After selecting 'CRYSTALS Server', click 'OK' button, please. After that, close the window of 'CrystalStructure', please.

Chapter 2

Determination of molecular structure with 'CrystalStructure'

Login by double-clicking the icon of 'Crystal-Structure' on the desktop with the login name, please.

Procedures in '[2] Flow chart' in Fig. 0 on the cover of this manual should be done from up to down.



Figure 2.1: Login window.

2.1 Open Project

It is recommended to copy the folder where *.cif_od and other files created by CryAlis^{Pro} exist and to rename it. It should be opened by clicking 'Open Project' on the flow chart of CrystalStructure to display a file explorer as shown in Fig. 2.2. Here, 'Open' in the lower left corner of Fig. 2.2 should be clicked after selecting '*.cif_od' to display a text window as shown in Fig. 2.3.



Figure 2.2: Project open

Summary for xcalibur			
Formula: C12 O11 H22			
****	ters *****	********* Model Refinement	****
a:	7.75507(18)	R1 factor[I>2.0sigma(I)]:	0.0000
b:	8.70250(19)	R factor[all data]:	0.0000
c:	10.8599(2)	wR factor[all data]:	0.0000
alpha:	90.000	goodness of fit:	0.000
beta:	102.940(2)	# of observations:	0
gamma:	90.000	# of variables:	0
volume:	714.31(3)	refl/para ratio:	0.0
		maximum shift/error:	0.00
		Refinement program:	CRYSTALS
		Refinement mode:	Single
		Flack Parameter:	0.000
****** Space Group Infor	mation *****	***** Reflection Correct	ions ******
symbol:	None	absorption applied:	Yes
number:	0	abs. type:	SYM
centricity:	unknown	abs. range:	0.878-1.000
Z value:	4	decay applied:	No
formula weight:	342.30	decay (%):	0.00
calculated density:	3.183	redundants averaged:	No
mu (cm-1):	2.845		
crystal system:	monoclinic		
laue group:	2/m		
lattice type:	P		
warman Difficition Door		weeks Francisco to Lafer	
total # proceed:	10071	rediction:	Mation AAAA
total # processed.	10071	wavelength.	MO 0 71072
R marga (%).	0.00	mayorenensun.	0.71075
Wilcop B.	0.00	sin(theta)/lambda:	0.00
intison b.	0.00	sincineca// failuda.	0.0000

Figure 2.3: Text shown after opening the project



Figure 2.4: X-ray setting menu

Radiation			×
Radiation C Cu	€ Mo	C Ag	C Other
Wavelengths	; <mark>(A)</mark> :	(a)	
α1 0.7093	α2 0.71	359	α -bar 0.71073
Radiation -	C Mo	C Ag	C Other
Wavelengths	; (A):	(b)	
α1 1.54056	α2 1.54	439	α -bar 1.54184
Attenuator fa	ctors:	1	1
Monochr	omator use	ed Multi-la	ayer mirror 🗨
ок		(c)	Cancel

Figure 2.5: X-ray setting should be changed

2.2 Change of the parameters

2.2.1 Setting of the X-rays

On the menu bar of CrystalStructure, 'Parameter' can be clicked to display Figs. 2.4, 2.6 and 2.8.

S C	rystalSti	ructure				
File	View	Display	Parameters	HKL	Uti	ra
			Atoms			
			Atoms	Globa	n	
			NdUldu	on		
			Diffract	tomete	r	
			Title			
			Jumma	u y		

Figure 2.6: Set of the diffractometer

C AFC	SCX mini	^
C R-AXIS	XtaLAB mini II	
Rigaku HPAD/CCD	XtaLAB P100	
C Others	XtaLAB P300 XtaLAB PRO	

Figure 2.7: Set of the diffractometer and detector

G C	rystalSt	ructure 4.3	3.0			
File	View	Display	Parameters	HKL	Uti	ira
			Atoms onit Ce			
			Formul	a		
			Laue G Summe	roup ary		

Figure 2.8: Set of the molecular formula

As shown in Fig. 2.5 (a) and (c) for Mo and (b) and (c) for Cu, the wavelength in (a) and (b), the attenator factors and the used monochromator in (c) should be set.

2.2.2 Setting the diffractometer and the detector

As shown in Fig. 2.6, 'Diffractometer' should be clicked to open a window as shown in Fig. 2.7. 'Rigaku HPAD/CCD' and 'XtaLAB P200' should be selected and then click 'OK'.

Li	Be		En	ter nur	ber of	atoms	in					в		N	0	F	Ne
Na	Ma		for	mula ur	hit for e	element	t:					AI	Si	 P	<u> </u>		<u></u> Дr
ĸ	Ca	Se	Г	V	Cr	bdes	Fe	Co	MG	l cu	7 7 1	Ga	Ge		- Co	Br	
Rb	Sr	V	7r		Mo	Te	Bu	Rh	Pd	 	Cd	In	Sn	 Sh	Te		Xe
Cs	Ba	La	Hf	Ta	W	Re	Os	Ir	Pt	Au	He	TI	Pb	Bi	Po	At	Rn
Fr	Ra	Ac															
	Ce	Pr	Nd	Pm	Sm	Eu	Gd	ТЪ	Dy	Ho	Er	Tm	ΥЪ	Lu			
	Th	Pa	U	Np	Pu	Am	Cm	Bk	Cf	Es	Fm	Md	No	Lr			
с н С в	Aodify f	ormula inform	ation		Est	imated nber of	Z valu formu Z v	e: 1.55 al units value:	- 1.73 : in cel	<u></u>	lue): 2					0	ĸ

Figure 2.9: Setting the moleculaar formula and Z value



Figure 2.10: Selection of refinement tools.

▲	Do you want to change the refinement tool to the "CRYSTALS" ?
	If you change the refinement engine from "SHELXL" to "CRYSTALS",
	all restraints and constraints information will be lost !

Figure 2.11: Verification message for changing refinement tools.

2.2.3 Change of the value of Z

'Formula' in Fig. 2.8 can be clicked to open the periodic table of the elements in Fig. 2.9. If the molecular formula shown on the upper left corner is wrong, it should be changed by clicking the element and then typing the number of atoms in a molecule to click 'OK' on the lower right corner.

Since 1.55-1.73 is suggested as the estimated Z value on the central lower part of Fig. 2.9, the nearest natural number '2' should be input as the Z number. Z should be corrected because '4' displayed in a red frame in Fig. 2.3 is wrong.

2.3 Selection of the refinement tools

Figure 2.10 shows a window opened by clicking 'Refinement tools' submenu in 'Tools' menu on the menu bar in CrystalStructure 4.1. 'Shelx2013' has been selected as default as shown in Fig. 2.10 (a). However, 'Crystal' can also be selected as shown in Fig. 2.10 (b). If the refinement tool is changed to be 'Crystals', a window as shown in Fig. 2.11 is displayed, in which 'OK' button should be clicked to continue.

	Open Project	Summary of Data Processing	
	Evaluate Data	PROCESS: Summary of	of Results
	Ŷ		
	Solve	Number of observed reflections:	4828 (86.98%)
	û	Space Group:	P21 (#4)
	Model		
	û	Range of transmission factors:	0.8876 - 1.0000
•	Refine	Internal consistency of equivalents:	0.0291
	û		
•	Report		
		View output file	ОК

Figure 2.12: Message for average and absorption correction.

After determination of initial phases, the obtained molecular structure should be refined, about which refer to description in §2.6 [p.9], please. 'Shelx2013' is a newest tool and then has sophisticated functions such that many procedures can automatically be done. On the other hand, referring to the usage of 'Crystals', the sequence of refinement can roughly be grasped. In §2.6 [p.9], the usage of 'Crystals' is mainly described. However, referring to this description, 'Shelx2013' can also be understood to use.

2.4 Preprocessing measured data

2.4.1 Averaging equivalent diffraction data

'Evaluate Data' button in the flow chart (on the upper left corner of Fig. 2.12) can be clicked to open Fig. 2.12.

In an old version 'CrystalStructure 4.0', There was 'Average and absorption correction' button in the central lower part in Fig. 2.12. This has been abolished in the current version 'CrystalStructure 4.1'. A message window as shown in Fig. 2.13 has also been abolished such that 'Weighted average' and 'Absorption correction' are necessarily done.

In an old version 'CrystalStructure 4.0', whether averaging 'Friedel mates' is done or not, can be selected. However, in the current version 'CrystalStructure 4.1', averaging 'Friedel mates' is not done. 'Friedel mate' is a pair of $h \ k \ l$ and $\overline{h} \ \overline{k} \ \overline{l}$ reflections. According to Friedel's law, intensities $h \ k \ l$ - and $\overline{h} \ \overline{k} \ \overline{l}$ -

Average reflections me	enu 🔀
🔽 Weighted av	verage
🥅 Friedel mat	es
🔽 Absorption	correction
🗖 Decay corre	ection
ОК	Cancel

Figure 2.13: Verification message for averaging equivalent diffraction intensities. This message window has been abolished.

CrystalStructure	>
Finished the av	arage reflections.
	ОК

Figure 2.14: Option window for averaging reflections.

reflected X-rays are the same since $|F_{\overline{h} \ \overline{k} \ \overline{l}}|^2 =$ $|F_{h,k,l}^*|^2$. Friedel's law is satisfied under an assumption that there is no absorption of X-rays in the crystal. However, when the absorption of X-rays is taken into account, it should be assumed that $F_{\overline{h}\ \overline{k}\ \overline{l}} \neq F_{h\ k\ l}^*$. Then, Friedel's law As described later, whether leftis broken. or right-handed structure the crystal has (absolute structure), can be estimated from 'Flack Parameter'. Since the absorption effect is more significant when using X-rays with long wavelength, Cu $K\alpha$ X-rays are more effective than Mo $K\alpha$ X-rays for determination of the absolute structure. In the old version 'CrystalStructure 4.0', in a case of small crystal that includes only light atoms, it was considered that good result can be obtained by averaging Friedel mates, while the information about the absolute structure is lost. However, in the current version, this was abolished such that Flack parameter is necessarily estimated to determine absolute structure.

By clicking 'View output file' button in Fig. 2.12, a text file 'process.out' can be displayed of which a part is shown in Figs. B.1 [p.24]

and B.2 [p.24], in which important informations about extinction are described. If space group determined by 'CrystalStructure' were wrong, it should be reconsidered referring to Appendix B [p.24].

'OK' button in Fig. 2.12 can be clicked to average equivalent reflections to display Fig. 2.14. Here, click 'OK' button to continue, please.

2.5 Phase determination and calculation of molecular model

2.5.1 Direct method

In crystal structure analysis, there is a difficulty called 'phase problem' that argument (phase) of crystal structure factor cannot be measured while their amplitudes can The direct method be directly measured. is a very strong tool for phase determination developed by Hauptman (Herbert Aaron Hauptman; 1917/2/14-2011/10/23) and Karle (Jerome Karle; 1918/6/18-2013/6/6). It is based on strong restrictions that are given for phases of crystal structure factors by a very evident fact that electron density is positive real function in the crystal. It was rapidly widespread since Karle's wife (Isabella Karle) coded a computer program for phase determination based on it in 1970's. Hauptman and Karle was awarded Nobel Prize in Chemistry for this work in 1985.

2.5.2 Phase problem in cases of centrosymmetric crystals

The crystal has symmetric center, the phase problem is very simple, i.e. phases of all structure factors are zero or π (180°). This can easily be understood with the following consideration. The structure factor $F_{\mathbf{h}}$ is defined by

$$F_{\mathbf{h}} = \int_{cell} \rho(\mathbf{r}) \exp[-i2\pi(\mathbf{h} \cdot \mathbf{r})] dv \qquad (2.1)$$
$$= \int_{+cell/2} \rho(\mathbf{r}) \exp[-i2\pi(\mathbf{h} \cdot \mathbf{r})] dv$$
$$+ \int_{-cell/2} \rho(-\mathbf{r}) \exp[+i2\pi(\mathbf{h} \cdot \mathbf{r})] dv. \qquad (2.2)$$



Figure 2.15: Selection of algorithm for phase determination with the direct method.

 $\int_{+cell/2} dv$ is a volume integral over half of the unit cell, $\int_{+cell/2} dv$ is a volume integral over the other half of it, $\rho(\mathbf{r})$ is electron density at location \mathbf{r} . $\mathbf{h}(=h\mathbf{a}^*+k\mathbf{b}^*+l\mathbf{c}^*)$ is reciprocal lattice vector giving hkl reflection. With regard to the reciprocal lattice, refer to Appendix A [p.20], please. When the crystal has symmetric center, since $\rho(-\mathbf{r}) = \rho(\mathbf{r})$ when taking it as the origin, contents in integrals of the first and second terms in (2.2) are complex conjugate with each other. Therefore, $F_{\mathbf{h}}$ is necessarily a real value with an argument (phase) of 0 or π (180°).

Symmetric center can frequently be found in cases of racemic crystals that have both rightand left-handed molecules with an identical ratio. In cases of centrosymmetric crystals, the molecular structure can be solved even when the quality of crystal is relatively low. However, effort to obtain a high-quality crystal should be made to decrease the R factor.

When the crystal has only either of left- or right-handed molecules as a protein crystal that consists of only L amino acid, it does not have symmetry center absolutely.

2.5.3 Determination of initial phases with the direct method

As shown in Fig. 0 on the cover of this manual, the molecular structure can sometimes be solved just by clicking '[1] Auto' button automatically to phase crystal structure factors. However, this is a fortunate case. In general, a phase determination algorithm should usually be chosen to obtain initial phases.

The following description is written under an assumption that 'SIR92' is selected.

In Fig. 2.15, 'SIR92' has been selected as a phase determination algorithm. 'Default' can



Figure 2.16: Success message of phase determination.



Figure 2.17: Molecular model of solved structure.

Refine	Main Restraints & Constraints Twin
Least Squares	Number of cycles: 5 Use existing reflection file
û	Scale factor: 0.0000 Refine extinction
Fourier	Extinction parameter: 0.00000 Edit input file before SHELXL run
Ŷ	Damping factor: 0.00 Use the latest SHELXLRES file
Report	Min Max Resolutions (2theta): 0.000 0.000
	Select Program C SHELXH Use recommended weights
	Correction Options
	Correction Options Finded by absorption correction Fourier Options Fourier Options Fourier Options Fourier State LS Number of peaks: 25 Coefficients: Difference Finded by Plot molecule
	Correction Options P Apply absorption correction Fourier Options Fourier Options Coefficients Difference P Plot molecule Save Options Save Options Save Current project P Save current atom data

Figure 2.18: Least square fitting window (Shelx).

₽	Least squares refinement menu	×
▼ Refine	Default Advanced Restraints Constraints Special Weight Twin	
Least Squares Fourier Report	Mode: Refine Number of cycles: 5 Sigma cutoff: 20 Convergence test Sigma cutoff: 20 Perfine extinction 000000000000000000000000000000000000	
	Weights: Unit Image: Carrection Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Fourier Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options Image: Provide Options	
	Save Options Save current atom data	

Figure 2.19: Least square fitting window (Crystals).



Figure 2.20: Situation of least-square fitting.

PRINTE CI R	R o heckin efiner	onnect ng SPE ment c Fl	ed to re CIAL posi lirectives oating or	fine.out tions su (LIST 1: igin in	bject to tolerance of .60000 2) processed to activate const y direction
Refin requi	ement ring	of 4	93 para 573 elem	meters in ents for	n 1 block(s) the least squares matrix – l
Space	requ	ired o	n DISK is	9 n	ecords, 36 Blocks,
Sucros	1 e06	Symme	try restr	aints wr	itten to LIST 17
Struct	ure f	actor	least squ	ares	calculation number 5
	B	ad agr	eements		
h	k	1	Fo	Fc	
4.	-9.	0.	3.37	2.78	
6.	-8.	0.	3.19	4.36	
6.	-6.	0.	3.17	4.07	
9.	-4.	0.	5.91	7.29	
3.	-1.	0.	3.04	2.18	
3.	0.	0.	37.97	44.59	
9.	0.	0.	6.61	7.89	
3.	1.	0.	3.23	2.17	
7.	2.	0.	14.93	17.50	

Figure 2.21: Text window showing fitness of the least square fitting.

be clicked to start the process of phase determination. Newer versions of 'SIR' have higher functions but is time-consuming.

Figure 2.16 is a message found in bottom part of CrystalStructure window that the crystal structure has been solved successfully by obtaining initial phases. Figure 2.17 in which the obtained molecular structure is shown, can be found by minimizing the white text window. If molecular structure cannot be solved by using 'SIR92' with 'Default' option, try it again with 'Hard' option. When it does not go well, try newer versions of 'SIR', please.

If the initial phases were not determined by using 'SIR', space group should be reconsider referring to Appendix B [p.24]. In such a case, 'CrystalStructure' is recommended to be finished. Retry the procedure described in §2.1 [p.3] after copying five files, 'Crystal-Clear.cif', 'f2plus.dat', 'shelx.hkl', 'shelx.p4p' and 'texray.inf' into another new folder.

2.6 Optimization of the molecular structure

2.6.1 Optimization with isotropic temperature factors

'Refine' button on the flow chart can be clicked to open 'Least Squares' and 'Fourier' submenu. 'Least Squares' can be clicked to display Fig. 2.18 or 2.19 depending on which 'Shelx2013' or 'Crystals' is selected as the refinement tool.

In the case of 'Shelxl2013', the usage is easier than 'Crystals' since the refinement is automatically done only by clicking 'OK' button after clicking 'Use recommended weights' button. When R factor decreases sufficiently using 'Shelxl2013', 'Refine extinction' check box in Fig. 2.18 should be checked. However, if R factor increases by checking 'Refine extinction', refinement should be done again without checking 'Refine extinction'.

The following description is mainly given under an assumption that 'Crystals' has been chose as the refinement tool as shown in Fig. 2.10 (b) [p.5].

In the case of 'Crystals', at first, Click 'Run'button after set 2.0 for 'Sigma cutoff', F for 'Refine on' and Unit for 'Weights'. Result of least-square fitting is displayed as shown in Fig. 2.20. After repeating this procedure several times, 'Sigma cutoff' should be changed to be 0.00.

'View output file' button in Fig. 2.20 can be clicked to display refinement results as shown in Fig. 2.21 [p.9] in which reflection indices of which the discrepancy between the absolute value of observed structure factor $|F_o|$ and that calculated based on the structure model $|F_c|$ are summarized. Green spheres found in Fig. 2.22 [p.10] shows positions of peaks that are not assigned for atoms. These can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.

2.6.2 Optimization with anisotropic temperature factors

'Refinement Attributes' appearing clicked by 'Model' button in the flow chart as shown in Fig. 2.23, can be clicked to display Fig. 2.24. Here, 'xyz' and 'aniso' should be checked such thatoptimization of xyz coordinates and



Figure 2.22: Green spheres can be hidden by clicking '[1] Peak ON/OFF' button.

Open Project Ŷ Evaluate Data Q Solve 卫 Mode Name and Renumber Refinement attributes D Add hydrogens Ref Delete atoms Bonds+Angles Least Sc Distance J Angle Packing Fouri Symmetry expansion Move atoms 卫 Atoms On/Off Rep Peaks On/Off Remove ghost peaks Spin atoms

Figure 2.23: 'Refinement attributes' should be clicked.

anisotropic temperature factor are applied. After clicking 'All non-hydrogen' button, 'Apply' button can be checked to apply the checked conditions to all no-hydrogen atoms as shown in Fig. 2.25

'OK' button can be clicked such that atoms in the molecular model are displayed as cubes as shown in Fig. 2.26. The same procedure as for isotropic temperature factors can be done to display Fig. 2.27. Here, 'OK' button can be clicked to continue.

F	Biso	All non-	-hydrogen	
	aniso (U)	All hy	/drogen	
	occupancy riding	Clear s	elections	
tom	temperature factor	xyz	occupancy	
1	isotropic	refine	fixed	
2	isotropic	refine	fixed	1
3	isotropic	refine	fixed	
4	isotropic	refine	fixed	
5	isotropic	retine	fixed	
ь	isotropic	retine	fixed	
6	isotropic	refine	fixed	
°	isotropic	refine	fixed	
10	isotropic	refine	fixed	
11	isotropic	refine	fixed	
12	isotropic	refine	fixed	
13	isotropic	refine	fixed	
14	isotropic	refine	fixed	
15	isotropic	refine	fixed	
16	isotropic	refine	fixed	1

Figure 2.24: Position refinement and anisotropic temperature factor are applied for non-hydrogen atoms.

All hy	drogen	1
Clear s	elections	J
xyz	occupancy	
refine	fixed	- Including
refine	fixed	
retine	fixed	
refine	fixed	
retine	fixed	
refine	fixed	
TOTTHO	TINCU	
	xyz refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine refine	xyz occupancy refine fixed refine fixed

Figure 2.25: Anisotropic temperature factors have been applied for non-hydrogen atoms.



Figure 2.26: Shapes of non-hydrogen atoms changed to be cubes.



Figure 2.27: Window showing the fitting situation.



Figure 2.28: Process of fitting with hydrogen atoms.



Figure 2.29: Selection of atoms with no hydrogen.

2.7 Optimization taking into account hydrogen atoms

2.7.1 Automatic assignment of hydrogen atoms

Figure 2.28 can be displayed by clicking 'Model' button in the flow chart. '[1] Add hydrogens' button in Fig. 2.28 can be clicked to display Fig. 2.29. The same result is given by clicking 'Add hydrogens' in the menu appearing with 'Model' button in the flow chart clicked in Fig. 2.28. In fortunate cases, All hydrogen atoms can be automatically assigned just by clicking 'Generate all hydrogen atoms geometrically' button in Fig. 2.29. In general, hydrogen atoms should be assigned by considering solid geometrical configuration of the molecular model.

2.7.2 Manual assignment of hydrogen atoms

After checking 'None' radio button as shown in Fig. 2.29 [p.11], atoms considered to be bonded with no hydrogen should be clicked. Then, click 'Apply' button, please. Next, after clicking 'Hydroxy' radio button in Fig. 2.30, atoms that are considered to be hydroxyl oxygen should be clicked and then click 'Apply' button, please.

Similarly, atoms of methine carbon and methylene carbon should be selected by clicking as shown in Figs. 2.31 and 2.32. After all non-hydrogen atoms are assigned, 'OK' button should be clicked to display Fig. 2.33.



Figure 2.30: Selection of hydroxi oxigens.



Figure 2.31: Selection of methine carbon.

2.7.3 Execution of least square fitting

'Model' button in the flow chart should be clicked to display Fig. 2.34. Here, 'Refinement attributes' should be clicked to display Fig. 2.35.



Figure 2.32: Selection of methylene carbon.

Here, after checking only 'xyz' check box, 'All hydrogens' buttons and then 'Apply' button can be clicked such that positions of all hydrogen atoms are optimized. Then, click 'OK' button, please.

After clicking 'Refine' button in the flow chart, 'Least squares' button can be clicked to display Fig. 2.36. After setting 0.00 for



Figure 2.33: All hydrogen atoms have been assigned.

Solve	
Ŷ	
Model	Name and Renumber
Ŷ	Refinement attributes
▼ Refine	Add hydrogens Delete atoms
Least Square	Bonds+Angles Distance Angle
Fourier	Packing Symmetry expansion Move atoms
✓ Report	Atoms On/Off Peaks On/Off Remove ghost peaks Spin atoms

Figure 2.34: Refinement settings.

E Biso	All non-hydrogen	
T aniso (U)	All hydrogen	
riding	Clear selections	
atom temperature fac	tor xyz occupancy	
<pre>H7 fixed H8 fixed H9 fixed H10 fixed H11 fixed H11 fixed H12 fixed H13 fixed H14 fixed H15 fixed H16 fixed H18 fixed H18 fixed H19 fixed H21 fixed H21 fixed H21 fixed</pre>	refine fixed refine fixed	

Figure 2.35: Refinement settings for hydrogen positions.

tault Advanced Restraints Constraint	s Special Weight Twin
Mode: Refine	-
Number of cycles: 5	Convergence test
Sigma cutoff: 0.00	(0.00 : Use all data)
Refine extinction	000000
Refine Flack parameter	
Refine on: C F 🕞 F-squar	ed
Weights: Sheldrick	
-Correction Options	
Apply absorption correction	n 🗖 Apply decay correction
Fourier Options	
Run Fourier after LS	Scan Map for Peaks
-Save Options	

Figure 2.36: Refinement settings with 'Sheldrick' weights.

Least squares refin	ement menu			×
Default Advanced	Restraints Constr	aints Special V	leight Twin	1
Parameters for 3 Weight = 1 / (Weight above is	Sheldrick weighting: 0.0064 * Fo^2 Parameter 1 Default v divided by 4Fo^2 for	+ 10000 * s Parameter 2 alues Calco	igmaFo^2 + 0.0 Para Ilate values	000) meter 3
CrystalStructure	calculation.			
	ок			
		Run	Cancel	Save

Figure 2.37: Calculation of weights.

Cycle: 5				
3.3 4.462	4.717			
R	31	3.0	3.0	3.0
	/			
7.6				
WR	6.8	6.7	6.7	6.7
		2.200		
S/E			0.945	0.000
1000				0.496
<u>y.000</u>	2	2	4	-,
Perfinament regults	2	3	4	
Termement results				
CDV	TAL C. D.E.			
CKT	STALS: Rein	nement Re	suits	
After 5 cycles:				
R1 [l>2.0s	sigma(l)]	2.86		
R [all data	a]	3.05		
wR [all da	ta]	6.71		
Variables:		274		
Observatio	ons:	3062		
Goodness	i of fit:	0.918		
Convergence:				
Sum of sq	uares of ratios:	3.72		
Maximum	shift/error:	0.496		
Check Acta				
ОК	View outp	ut file	Cancel	

Figure 2.38: Refinement results.

'Sigma cutoff:', 'F-squared' for 'Refine on:' and 'Sheldrick' for 'Weights:', 'Weights' tab should be opened as shown in Fig. 2.37. 'Calculate values' button can be clicked such that 'Weights:' used when doing least square fitting is calculated and displayed. Here, 'OK' button and then 'Run' button can be clicked to display the result of least square fitting as shown in Fig. 2.38.

Open 'Weight' tab again as shown in Fig. 2.37 in the refinement setting window and then click 'Calculate values' button to display Fig. 2.39 [p.14], please. By clicking 'OK' button, 'Default' tab is found to be opened as shown in Fig. 2.40 [p.14]. Here, parameters should be set as in this figure.

Note that 'Refine extinction' and 'Flack

Least squares refinement menu
Default Advanced Restraints Constraints Special Weight Twin
Parameters for Sheldrick weighting:
Weight =
1 / (0.0002 * Fo^2 + 1.0000 * sigmaFo^2 + 0.0000) Parameter 1 Parameter 2 Parameter 3 Default values Galculate values Weicht above is divided by 4Fo^2 for F-squared refinement.
CrystalStructure X
iiished calculation.
ОК
Run Cancel Save

Figure 2.39: Calculation of weights (again).

Mode: Refine	•
Number of cycles: 5	Convergence test
Sigma cutoff: 0.00	(0.00 : Use all data)
Refine extinction	0.00000
🔽 Refine Flack parameter	,
Refine on: C F 📀 F-squa	ared
Weights: Sheldrick	¥
Correction Options	
Apply absorption correction	on 🔲 Apply decay correction
- Fourier Options	
Run Fourier after LS	🔽 Scan Map for Peaks
Save Options	

Figure 2.40: Refinement settings (again).

Parameter' have been checked. 'Extinction effect' is a phenomenon that reflected X-ray intensity decreases due to dynamical diffraction effect. 'Flack parameter' is a parameter in a range of $0 \sim 1$ that indicates whether correct or notthe obtained absolute structure is. Least square fitting can be started by clicking 'Run' button to display Fig. 2.41. Smaller deviation of 'Flack parameter' from 0 than from 1 means that the obtained absolute structure is right with a high possibility. The value 0.833 as 'Flack parameter' shown here means that the absolute structure is not right. Here, check 'Check Acta' for estimating the validity for publication in Acta Cryst. C to click 'OK' button, please.

In Fig. 2.42, the value of 'Max. Shift /

Cycle: 2 R 3.0 6.3	0.853 9.0 6.3	3.0				
S/E000	1	0.301	3	4	5	
Refinement re	sults	-			- 1	×
After 2	R [all da WR [all da Variable: Observat Goodnes)sigma(I)] Ita] ata] s: ions: is of fit:	2.85 3.05 6.29 276 3062 1.019			
	Flack pa	rameter:	1.195			
Conver	rgence: Sum of s Maximur	equares of ratios: n shift/error:	1.12 0.301			
	OK	View outp	ut file	Cancel		1

Figure 2.41: Refinement results (again).

	<u></u>		Acta	
	Mu x R	:	0.029	
	Data Completeness	:	0.990	
	Refl / Param ratio	:	11.094	
	Max sin(theta)/lamb	da:	0.6491	
	R1	:	0.0285	
	wR	:	0.0629	
ALERT A	Max. Shift / Error	:	0.301	(>0.20)
	Goodness of fit	:	1.019	

Figure 2.42: Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#1).

Check for Act	Check	<u>c for</u>	Acta		×
	Mu x R	:	0.029		
	Data Completeness	:	0.990		
	Refl / Param ratio	:	11.094		
	Max sin(theta)/lamb	da:	0.6491		
	R1	:	0.0285		
	wR	:	0.0629		
ALERT B	Max. Shift / Error	:	0.114	(> 0.10)	
	Goodness of fit	:	1.019		
		Close			

Figure 2.43: Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#2).

2.8. MAKING A REPORT



Figure 2.44: Inversion of absolute structure.



Figure 2.45: Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#3).

Error' has been displayed with red characters, which means it does not satisfy the validity for publication in Acta Cryst. C. There are three levels of ALART, A, B and C. ALART A means the most severe problem. After repeating the procedures of Figs. 2.39, 2.40 and 2.41 by several times, as shown in Fig. 2.43, the ALART level has come to be B. Here, 'Invert structure' should be clicked in 'Utility' menu in Fig. 2.44 for inverting the molecular structure.

The procedures of Figs. 2.39, 2.40 and 2.41 should be repeated such that 'Max. Shift / Error' is converged to be zero and 'Goodness of fit' approaches to unity until improvement in values of R1 and wR cannot be found. Figure 2.46 is

Mu v P		0.020	
Data Completeness	1	0.029	
Pofl / Param ratio		11.004	
Max sin(theta)/lamb	da:	0.6491	
R1		0.0286	
WR		0.0629	
Max. Shift / Error		0.012	
Goodness of fit	:	1.019	

Figure 2.46: Checking window for publication in Acta Cryst. C (#4; final).

	₽	
•	Report	
	Report	
	4	
	CIF	
	£	
	Validate	

Figure 2.47: 'Report' button has been clicked.

Structure factors		Extra Dur	ius ariu mrigi	es
xyz/UI) Bond	ds and Angles	Torsion angl	es	Plane
	-0	ordinates		
Separate hydroger	n tables	of diridices	1	
		Field width:	14	
🔲 Omit hydrogen ato	om		1	_
		No. of decimals:	14	
Remove parenthes	se			
	_T	nermal parameters		
🦳 Remove e.s.d.s		Field width:	11	_
				_
Double space		No. of decimals:	4	

Figure 2.48: Making crystal information file.

displayed when the optimization is completed.

2.8 Making a report

2.8.1 Making an rtf file

'Report' button in the flow chart can be clicked to display 'Report', 'CIF' and 'Validate' as shown in Fig. 2.47. Here, 'Report' can be clicked to display Fig. 2.48.



Figure 2.49: Crystal information ('*.rtf' file).

CrystalStructure	×
Write CIF refle	ction file ?
ОК	キャンセル

Figure 2.50: Making 'Cif.Cif'.

file	
data#N_OKItsu#2014_09_28_variMax_Sucrose#structure_st	5/ved_2015_02_06_001#CIF.clf
1) Copy above string of CIF file.	Copy to Clipboard
2) Open the internet browser and paste this string.	Open a Browser
2) Rush "Send CIE for sheeking" button on IUCr web sit	0

Figure 2.51: 'Open a Browser' button should be clicked.

Then, 'Create report' button can be clicked to make an rtf file in which crystal informations are written partially as shown in 2.49.

2.8.2 Making CIF files

'CIF' button can be clicked to display Fig. 2.50. Here, 'OK' button can be clicked to make 'Cif.Cif' and finish the crystal structure analysis. Then, close the window of 'CrystalStructure', please.

2.9 Loading a CIF file and drawing a molecular model

After starting 'CrystalStructure' again,



Figure 2.52: Start window of 'PLATON'.



Figure 2.53: 'Cif.cif' should be selected.

'Open Project' button in the flow chart can be clicked to open the folder in which 'Crystal-Clear.Cif' has been placed as shown in Fig. 2.58. Here, 'Cif.Cif' should be selected for loading.

Figure 2.59 [p.18] has been displayed by selecting 'Ball and Stick' from 'Style' submenu in 'Display' menu. The molecular structure is displayed with red (for O), white large (for C) and white small (for H) balls and sticks.

Figure 2.60 [p.18] has been displayed by selecting 'Thermal Ellipsoid' from 'Style' submenu in 'Display' menu. Thermal oscillation of O11 atom is found to be anisotropic.

2.9.1 Check of CIF file

By clicking 'Validate' button in Fig.2.46 [p.15], the analysis result can be checked with a software called 'PLATON' placed on the web site of IUCr. Figure 2.51 is a window displayed by clicking the 'Validate' button in Fig. 2.47 [p.15]. After checking the full path of 'Cif.Cif' in a red flame, 'Open a Browser' button can be



Figure 2.54: 'Cif.cif' is sent to IUCr web site by clicking 'Send CIF for checking' button.

	http://vm02b.	lucr.org/	cgi-bi D + C	Y? Yaho	10!カレンダー	: 2015年2月	1
ファイル(F)	編集(E) 表示	₹(V) å	3気に入り(A) 🕚	ソール(T)	ヘルプ(H)		
checkCI		N rer	ort (basi	c stru	ctural ch	neck)	
CHECKOI	TERIO	in ici		c stru	cturur cr	icck)	
Please wait whi	ile processing		Interpre	ting this re	eport		
Table States							
		-					
Datab	lock:	Suc	rose 2	014	09 2	28 00):
Datab	lock:	Suc	rose_2	014	_09_2	28_00)
Datab Bond precis	lock:	c-c =	0.0033 A	014 <u></u>	_09_2	28_00)
Datab Bond precis Cell:	lock: \$	Suc c-c =	0.0033 A b=8.662(3)	_014	_09_2 Wavel	28_00	10
Datab Bond precis Cell:	ion: a=7.712(3 alpha=90	Suc c-c =	0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98	014 c= 3(5) ga	 Wavel 10.812(4) mma=90	28_00	10
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature	ion: a=7.712(3 alpha=90 : 273 K	Suc c-c =	0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98	014 3(5) ga	 Wavel 10.812(4) mma=90	28_0()
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature	ion: a=7.712(3 alpha=90 ::273 K	C-C =	0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98	014 3 (5) ga	_09_2 Wavel 10.812(4) mma=90 Rep	28_0(210
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature Volume	ion: a=7.712(3 alpha=90 ::273 K	C-C =) Calcular	rose_2 0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98: ted	014 c= 3(5) ga	_09_2 Wavel 10.812(4) mma=90 Rep 703	28_0(Length=0.7) :
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature Volume Space group	lock: 3	C-C =) Calcular 203.8 (4)	rose_2 0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98: ted	014 c= 3(5) ga		28_0(Length=0.7 orted .8(4) 21 1	710
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature Volume Space group Hall group	IOCK: 9	C-C =) Calculat 703.8 (4) 2 21	rose_2 0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98: ted	014 c= 3(5) ga	09_2 Wavel 10.812(4) mma=90 Rep 703 P 1 F 2	28_0(length=0.7 orted .8(4) 21 1 yb	710
Datab Bond precis Cell: Temperature Volume Space group Hall group Moiety form	IOCK: 1	C-C =) Calculat 703.8 (4) 2 21 2 2yb C12 H22	0.0033 A b=8.662(3) beta=102.98:	014 3 (5) ga		28_0(Length=0.7 orted .8(4) 21 1 yb H22 011	210

Figure 2.55: 'PLATON' for checking the molecular structure has been opened.

PLAT415_ALERT_2_A Short Inter D-HH-X PLAT417_ALERT_2_A Short Inter D-HH-D	H8 H6	H18A H9		1.73 Ang. 1.58 Ang.
Alert level B PLAT420_ALERT_2_B D-H Without Acceptor	08	- H8		Please Check
Alert level C STRVA01_ALERT_2_C Chirality of aton From the CIF: _refine_ls_abs_structur From the CIF: _refine_ls_abs_structur PLAT415_ALERT_2_C Short Inter D-HH-X VLAT482_ALERT_4_C Small D-HA Angle Rep	n sites i re_Flack re_Flack H8 for O6	s inverted 0.800 su 0.5 H15A O10	? ;00 	2.10 Ang. 99.50 Degree

Figure 2.56: Alerts on solved molecular structure.



Figure 2.57: Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.

🔄 Open Project .					×
ファイルの場所(D:	🔒 structure 1992	-	🗢 🗈 💣 📰•		
名前 ^		 ▼ 更新日時 	▼ 種類	- + + TX -	•
average.out		2014/06/25 11	:14 OUT 7711	214 KB	
average.summ	ary	2014/06/25 11	14 SUMMARY 77	м 2 KB	1
bond.tmp		2014/06/25 11	:31 TMP 7711	1 KB	
bond_h.tmp		2014/06/25 11	:31 TMP ファイル	1 KB	
CIF		2014/06/25 11	:33 CIF ファイル	39 KB	
contact		2014/06/25 11	:31 スクリーンセーバ	ī− 28 KB	
Crfile.dsc		2014/06/25 11	:23 DSC 7711	1,132 KB	
crfile.lis		2014/06/25 11	:23 LIS 7711	1 KB	
Crfile		2014/06/25 11	:14 LOG 7711	0 KB	
crfilepch		2014/06/25 11	28 PCH 7711	21 KB	-
ファイル:名(N):	CIF				關((0)
ファイルの種類(T):	All Files (*,*)				キャンセル

Figure 2.58: Loading 'Cif.Cif'.

clicked to open a window as shown in Fig. 2.52. By clicking a button in a red flame in Fig. 2.52, an explore window can be opened as shown in Fig. 2.53. In this figure, 'Cif.cif' should be double-clicked to select. About 20 seconds after that, a windows as shown in Fig 2.55 is displayed. In a red flame of this figure, lattice parameters, volume of unit cell and space group are described. By slightly scrolling down, items on which reconsideration is recommended are shown as alerts level A, B, C and G as shown in Fig. 2.56. By further scrolling down, as shown in Fig. 2.57, a molecular model can be seen with thermal ellipsoids.

2.9.2 Drawing the molecular model

After restarting 'CrystalStructure', click

File

G CrystalStructure

Refinemer

View Display Parameters

Label size

Fragments

Dummy aton Rotate/Zoon

Evaluate Data

Ð

Solve

₽

Labels

Atoms

Peaks

Cell

Style



Figure 2.59: Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.

Figure 2.60: Thermal ellipsoid model of molecular structure.

HKL Utilities

Lines Cylinder CPK Ball and Stick

Atom Marker

Thermal Ellip

Polyhedra

Graphics

Mol

ular Drawing

Tools Wind

- C:¥DATA¥Koul

'Open Project' button in the flow chart and then open a folder in which 'Cif.cif' is placed, please to display a window as shown in Fig. 2.58 [p.17]. Here, load 'Cif.cif', please. By clicking 'Ball and stick' in 'Style' submenu in 'Display' menu on the menu bar, the molecular structure

is displayed with balls (O:red, C:gray, H:White) and sticks.

By clicking 'Thermal ellipsoid' in 'Style' submenu in 'Display' menu on the menu bar, Fig. 2.60 can be displayed. An anisotropy of thermal vibration of O11 atom can be observed. To be continued.

Appendix A

Why should we define 'Reciprocal Lattice' ?

For many students working on crystallography, the first difficulty is understanding of reciprocal lattice. In spite that the Bragg condition written by (A.1) or (A.2) can easily be understanood, why such strange ideas as reciprocal lattice and reciprocal space should we use ? This chapter describes the equivalence of Bragg's reflection condition, Laue's reflection condition and Ewald construction (Reciprocal lattice node exists on the Ewald sphere), from which how reasonably the reciprocal lattice is defined can be understood.

Every space group of crystal has an extinction rule owing to its symmetry with which the crystal structure factor comes to be zero. However, it is neglected in the following description for simplicity.

A.1 Bragg's reflection condition

Figure A.1 shows Bragg's reflection condition. This figure is also found in high school text book. Bragg's reflection condition can relatively easily and intuitively referring to this figure. When atoms (or molecules) are arranged on a set of planes as shown in Fig. A.1. Optical path length of X-rays drawn as a gray line are longer than that drawn as a black line by $|\overrightarrow{ab}| + |\overrightarrow{bc}|$ (= $2d \sin \theta_B$). When this length is an integral multiplication of the wavelength, these rays interfere constructively with each other. Therefore, reflection condition can be described as follows,

$$2d\sin\theta_B = n\lambda. \tag{A.1}$$



Figure A.1: Bragg's reflection condition.

By redefining lattice spacing d' to be d' = d/n, the following equation is also frequently used,

$$2d'\sin\theta_B = \lambda. \tag{A.2}$$

Now, let us consider why the angle of incidence and emergence is identical. Is it evident since the Bragg plane works as a mirror plane ? Then, why are the angles of incidence and emergence of a mirror identical ? Sometimes, even a veteran of crystallography cannot answer to this question.

A.2 Laue's reflection condition

Laue's reflection condition was used to explain the phenomenon of X-ray diffraction when it was invented by Laue (Max Theodor Felix von Laue; 1879/10/9-1960/4/24) in 1912, which is described referring to Fig. A.2 as follows,

$$\begin{array}{l}
\mathbf{R}_{0}\mathbf{B} - \mathbf{A}\mathbf{R}_{1} \\
= \overrightarrow{\mathbf{R}_{0}\mathbf{R}_{1}} \cdot \mathbf{s}_{1} - \overrightarrow{\mathbf{R}_{0}\mathbf{R}_{1}} \cdot \mathbf{s}_{0} = n_{0}\lambda. \quad (A.3)
\end{array}$$

Here, \mathbf{s}_0 and \mathbf{s}_1 are unit vectors in the direction of propagation of incident and reflected X-rays. When R_0 and R_1 are equivalent lattice points, difference in optical path length between black and gray paths drawn in Fig. A.2 is given by (A.3). When this difference in path length is an integral multiplication of wavelength, X-rays scattered by lattice points R_0 and R_1 interfere constructively with each other.

Incidentally, since R_0 and R_1 are equivalent lattice point, there is a restriction as follows,

$$\overline{\mathbf{R}_0 \mathbf{R}_1'} = n_1 \mathbf{a} + n_2 \mathbf{b} + n_3 \mathbf{c}, \qquad (A.4)$$

where, n_1 , n_2 and n_3 are arbitrary integers. **a**, **b** and **c** are primitive translation vectors. That is to say the left hand side of (A.3) should be integral multiplication of wavelength for arbitrary integers n_1 , n_2 and n_3 . Lattice points R_0 and R_1 can move freely with a restriction that these are equivalent points. The value of left hand side of (A.3) is evidently positive when $\overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_1 > \overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_0$ and is negative when $\overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_1 < \overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_0$. Figure A.2 is drawn under an assumption of the latter case.

However, R_0 and R_1 can also be taken such that $\overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_1 = \overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_0$. In the following discussion in this paragraph, R_0 and R_1 are fixed such that $\overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_1 = \overrightarrow{R_0R_1} \cdot \mathbf{s}_0$. When R_0 , R_1 and optical paths drawn as black and gray lines are all on the drawing, there should be a plane perpendicular to the drawing that include those points and optical paths. When X-rays are scattered at any point on this plane under a condition that the angles of incidence and emergence are the same, the optical path length is always the same. This is also the reason for that the angle of incidence and emergence for a mirror is always identical.

In Bragg's reflection condition, under an implicit (the first and second dimensional) restriction that optical path length are always the same for a defined Bragg plane when the angle of incidence and emergence is identical, the third dimensional condition is given by (A.1) or (A.2). Behind the simple condition given by those equations, the above mentioned first and second dimensional restrictions are hidden.

Now, for description in the next section, the following equation is prepared by dividing the both sides of eq. (A.3) by the wavelength λ ,

$$\overrightarrow{\mathbf{R}_0 \mathbf{R}_1} \cdot \left(\frac{\mathbf{s}_1}{\lambda} - \frac{\mathbf{s}_0}{\lambda}\right) = n_0. \tag{A.5}$$



Figure A.2: Laue's reflection condition.

By substituting (A.4) into the above equation and considering that the wave vectors of incident and reflected X-rays are given by $\mathbf{K}_0 = \mathbf{s}_0 / \lambda$ and $\mathbf{K}_1 = \mathbf{s}_1 / \lambda$, the following equation can be obtained,

$$(n_1\mathbf{a} + n_1\mathbf{b} + n_1\mathbf{c}) \cdot (\mathbf{K}_1 - \mathbf{K}_0) = n_0.$$
 (A.6)

A.3 Ewald's reflection condition (Ewald construction)

A.3.1 Foundation of Ewald construction

Fig. A.3 [p.22] shows the situation that the origin O of reciprocal space and a reciprocal lattice node H_{hkl} simultaneously exist on the surface of Ewald sphere. Its center is the common initial point of wave vectors \mathbf{K}_0 and \mathbf{K}_1 .

In the description of Ewald construction, at first, reciprocal fundmental vectors \mathbf{a}^* , \mathbf{b}^* and \mathbf{c}^* are defined as follows:

$$\mathbf{a}^* = \frac{\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})},$$
 (A.7a)

$$\mathbf{b}^* = \frac{\mathbf{c} \times \mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})}, \quad (A.7b)$$

$$\mathbf{c}^* = \frac{\mathbf{a} \times \mathbf{b}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})}.$$
 (A.7c)

The denominator of (A.7), $\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c}) = \mathbf{b} \cdot (\mathbf{c} \times \mathbf{a}) = \mathbf{c} \cdot (\mathbf{a} \times \mathbf{b})$ is the volume of parallelepiped whose edges are \mathbf{a} , \mathbf{b} and \mathbf{c} . From



Figure A.3: Ewald sphere

the above definitions, the following equations are evident,

$$\mathbf{a} \cdot \mathbf{a}^* = 1, \qquad (A.8a)$$

$$\mathbf{b} \cdot \mathbf{b}^* = 1, \qquad (A.8b)$$

$$\mathbf{c} \cdot \mathbf{c}^* = 1. \tag{A.8c}$$

Further, $\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c}$ is a vector that is perpendicular to both **b** and **c** and has a length of the area of parallelogram whose sides are **b** and **c**. Here, vectors **b**, **c** and **b**×**c** construct a right-handed system. Since the above is the same for **c**×**a** and **a**×**b**, the following relations are also evident,

$$\mathbf{a} \cdot \mathbf{b}^* = \mathbf{a} \cdot \mathbf{c}^* = 0, \qquad (A.9a)$$

$$\mathbf{b} \cdot \mathbf{c}^* = \mathbf{b} \cdot \mathbf{a}^* = 0, \qquad (A.9b)$$

$$\mathbf{c} \cdot \mathbf{a}^* = \mathbf{c} \cdot \mathbf{b}^* = 0. \tag{A.9c}$$

That is to say, \mathbf{a}^* , \mathbf{b}^* and \mathbf{c}^* have been defined such that (A.8) and (A.9) are satisfied.

A reflection vector giving $h \ k \ l$ reflection is defined in general as follows:

$$\overrightarrow{\text{OH}_{hkl}} = h\mathbf{a}^* + k\mathbf{b}^* + l\mathbf{c}^*.$$
 (A.10)

Here, O is the origin of reciprocal space. The Ewald sphere is a sphere whose center is P. The wave vector of the incident X-rays \mathbf{K}_0 is $\overrightarrow{\text{PO}}$. When a reciprocal lattice node \mathbf{H}_{hkl} exists on the surface of the Ewald sphere, reflected X-rays whose wave vector \mathbf{K}_1 is $\overrightarrow{\text{OH}}_{hkl}$ are excited. Then, the following equation is satisfied,

$$\mathbf{K}_{1} - \mathbf{K}_{0} = \overrightarrow{\mathrm{OH}_{hkl}}$$
$$= h\mathbf{a}^{*} + k\mathbf{b}^{*} + l\mathbf{c}^{*}. \qquad (A.11)$$

Let us calculate the left-hand side of (A.6) [p.21] by substituting (A.11) into the second term of the left-hand side of (A.6) [p.21] and considering (A.8) and (A.9) as follows:

$$(n_x \mathbf{a} + n_y \mathbf{b} + n_z \mathbf{c}) \cdot (\mathbf{K}_1 - \mathbf{K}_0)$$

= $(n_x \mathbf{a} + n_y \mathbf{b} + n_z \mathbf{c}) \cdot (h \mathbf{a}^* + k \mathbf{b}^* + l \mathbf{c}^*)$
(A.12)

$$= n_x h + n_y k + n_z l. aga{A.13}$$

Since $n_x h + n_y k + n_z l$ is evidently an integer, Laue's reflection condition described by (A.3) [p.20], (A.5) [p.21] and (A.6) [p.21], is satisfied when the reciprocal lattice node H_{hkl} is on the surface of Ewald sphere. Therefore, Ewald's reflection condition is equivalent to Laue's reflection condition. Furthermore, Ewald's reflection condition is also equivalent to Bragg's reflection conditions, which is more clarified by the description in the next section A.3.2

Bragg's reflection condition can easily be understood by referring to Fig. A.1 [p.20]. Laue's reflection condition is more difficult than Bragg's reflection condition. However, it can also be understood by referring to Fig. A.2 [p.21]. The drawing of Fig. A.3 in reciprocal space was invented by Ewald. This way of drawing is extremely effective when considering various difficult problems in crystallography that cannot be understood by drawing figures as shown in Fig. A.1 [p.20] and /or Fig. A.2 [p.21]in real space. It is strongly recommended to use the Ewald construction by using Fig. A.3 by paying respect to Ewald (Paul Peter Ewald, $1888/1/23 \sim 1985/8/22$).

A.3.2 Relation between reciprocal lattice vector and Bragg reflection plane

Reciprocal lattice vector is a vector whose direction is perpendicular to the Bragg plane and length is 1/d', where d' is the lattice spacing of the Bragg plane. These are verified in the following paragraphs.

By considering $n_0 = n_x h + n_y k + n_z l$, (A.10) and (A.12)=(A.13), the following equation is obtained.

$$\overrightarrow{\text{OH}_{hkl}} \cdot (n_x \mathbf{a} + n_y \mathbf{b} + n_z \mathbf{c}) = n_0.$$
 (A.14)



Figure A.4: Drawing of Miller and Miller indices

By multiplying $1/|\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}|$ to the both sides of the above equation, the following equation is obtained,

$$\frac{\overrightarrow{\mathrm{OH}_{hkl}}}{|\overrightarrow{\mathrm{OH}_{hkl}}|} \cdot (n_x \mathbf{a} + n_y \mathbf{b} + n_z \mathbf{c}) = \frac{n_0}{|\overrightarrow{\mathrm{OH}_{hkl}}|}.$$
(A.15)

A plane is described in general as follows:

Unit normal vector]
$$\cdot$$
 [Location vector]
= [Distance from the origin].
(A.16)

Therefore, $n_0 \in \{ \dots, -2, -1, 0, 1, 2, \dots \}$ in (A.15) means that location vector $n_x \mathbf{a} + n_y \mathbf{b} + n_z \mathbf{c}$ is on Bragg planes piled up with a spacing of $d'(=1/|\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}|)$, which reveals that the reciprocal lattice vector $\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}$ is the normal vector of Bragg plane whose length is 1/d'.

A.4 Drawing of Miller and Miller indices

Fig. A.4 shows the relation between the Miller indices and the Bragg plane and is found in almost all text books describing the crystallography. This way of drawing was invented by Miller (William Hallows Miller; 1801/4/6-1880/5/20). However, it should be noted that he was a mineralogist of the 19th century before X-rays and X-ray diffraction were invented. Figs. A.1[p.20] and A.4 are found in many text books. However, it cannot be recommended that the students and researchers attempt to understand the X-ray diffraction phenomena only by referring to Figs. A.1[p.20] and A.4.

Points A, B and C in Fig. A.4 exist on **a**, **b** and **c** axes, respectively. Distances of them from the origin O are a/h, b/k and c/l. Miller invented that **a**, **b** and **c** axes can be defined such that all facets of crystals are drawn as shown in Fig. A.4 with small integers h, k and l.

When h = 0, distance of A from O is inifinite and then the plane ABC is parallel to **a**. This is the case for k, B and **b** and for l, C and **c**.

h, k and l are indices of reciprocal lattice nodes, which was clarified several decades after Miller's invention. ABC is a plane whose direction is parallel to the Bragg plane and distance from O is d'. These are confirmed in the following description.

By referring to Fig. A.4, $\overrightarrow{AB} = -\mathbf{a}/h + \mathbf{b}/k$ and then $\overrightarrow{AB} \cdot \overrightarrow{OH}_{hkl}$ is calculated as follows:

$$\overrightarrow{AB} \cdot \overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}} = (-\mathbf{a}/h + \mathbf{a}/k) \cdot (h\mathbf{a}^* + k\mathbf{b}^* + l\mathbf{c}^*)$$
$$= -1 + 1$$
$$= 0 \qquad (A \ 17)$$

Therefore, line AB is confirmed to be perpendicular to $\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}$. Similarly, lines BC and CA are confirmed to be perpendicular to $\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}$. Further, from this, the distance of ABC from the origin O can be obtained from scalar product between the unit normal vector of plane ABC and vector \overrightarrow{OA} , \overrightarrow{OB} or \overrightarrow{OC} as follows:

$$\overrightarrow{OA} \cdot \overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}} / |\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}|$$

$$= \frac{\mathbf{a}}{h} (h\mathbf{a}^* + k\mathbf{b}^* + l\mathbf{c}^*) / |\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}|$$

$$= 1 / |\overrightarrow{OH_{hkl}}|$$

$$= d' \qquad (A.18)$$

As described above, the explanation of Fig. A.4 needs complex descriptions. It cannot be recommended to understand the phenomena of X-ray diffraction only referring to the drawing of Miller as shown in Fig. A.4.

Appendix B

Determination of space group from extinction rule

	Deneral	 		hear 1 av	
1	888	e	90		en

sorted into even/odd parity c



Okl zone hOl zone hkO zone tot obso tot 0k0 line 001 zone h00 zone 2h + 1 = 4rtot obsc <I/sig sorted for identifying 3n reflections ==> ndition [6] h-h01 h-h01 tot 0001 totl 001 Line

==> reflections sorted for identifying 4n type conditions a and b represent h. k. or l

5

Figure B.1: Content of 'process.out' (#1). [Taurine; monoclinic $P2_1/c(\#14)$].

One of the most important process in the crystal structure analysis is determination of space group. CrystalStructure 4.1 determines the space group automatically as sown in Fig. B.3.

In this chapter, how the computer determines the space group, is described. When the computer failed to determine the space group correctly, it should be determined manually referring to the description of this chapter.

Figs. B.1, B.2 and B.3 show contents of 'process.out' displayed by clicking 'View output file' button in Fig. 2.12 of Part2a manual. In this file, information about the extinction rule based

Figure B.2: Content of 'process.out' (#2). [Taurine; monoclinic $P2_1/c(\#14)$]

on which the space group can be determined, are summarized.

Information about extinctions of reflections whose three, two or one indices are not zero, are summarized on parts [1], [2, 3] and [4], respectively, of Fig. B.1. For example, 'eeo' found on the upper part of [1] in Fig. B.1 means that indices of hkl are even, even and odd. 'totl' and 'obsd' are numbers of total and observed reflections. $\langle I/sig \rangle$ are mean values of I/σ , where Iis observed intensity of reflected X-rays and σ is standard deviation of background. Since values of 'obsd' and $\langle I/sig \rangle$ are sufficiently large, there is no extinction for three nonzero hkl. On parts [2] and [3] in Fig. B.1, h0l reflections are

out why race-	cemereu i	monocinite	is added		
Crystal system Laue group (No. of space group)	Axial distances (a, b, c) Axial angles (α, β, γ)	Primitive lattice (<i>P</i> , <i>R</i>)	Base-centered lattice (A, B, C)	Body-centered lattice (I)	Face-centered lattice (F)
Triclinic ī (#1,#2)	$a \neq b \neq c$ $\alpha \neq \beta \neq \gamma$				
Monoclinic 2/m (#3 ~#15)	$a \neq b \neq c$ two of α , β , γ = 90°, one \neq 90°	P p p p p p p p p p p p p p			
Orthorhombic mmm (#16~#74)	$a \neq b \neq c$ $\alpha = \beta = \gamma$ $= 90^{\circ}$	P			
Tetragonal 4/m (#75 ~#88), 4/mmm (#89 ~#142)	Two of <i>a</i> , <i>b</i> , <i>c</i> are the same. One of them is different. $\alpha = \beta = \gamma$ $= 90^{\circ}$	P P			
Trigonal $\overline{3}$ (#143 - #148), $\overline{3}m$ (#149 ~ #167)	$a = b = c$ $\alpha = \beta = \gamma$ $\neq 90^{\circ}$	P, R			
Hexagonal 6/m (#168 – #176) 6/mmm (#177 – #194)	<i>a</i> and <i>b</i> are the same. <i>C</i> is different. $\alpha = \beta = 90^{\circ}$ $\gamma = 120^{\circ}$	P c 120° a			
Cubic $m \overline{3} (\#195 \sim \#206)$ $m \overline{3} m (\#207 \sim \#230)$	a = b = c, $\alpha = \beta = \gamma$ $= 90^{\circ}$				

Table B.1: 14 Bravais lattices and 'Face-centered monoclinic'. Refer to the last paragraph of §B.2 [p.27], please about why 'Face-centered monoclinic' is added.



Figure B.3: Content of 'process.out' (#3) [Taurine; monoclinic $P2_1/c(\#14)$]. [setting #1] corresponds to '[1] CELL CHOICE 1' in Fig. B.5.

recognized to distinguish since value of $\langle I/sig \rangle$ is extremely small when l is odd. This is indicated by an '*' mark. Similarly, in part [4] in Fig. B.1, 0k0 and 00l reflections are recognized to distinguish when k is odd and l is odd, respectively since values of $\langle I/sig \rangle$ and '% of o/e' are extremely small. In parts [5] and [6] in

Reflection conditions General: h0l : l = 2n0k0 : k = 2n00l : l = 2n

Figure B.4: Reflection condition of $P2_1/c(\#14)$ described in *International Tables for Crystal-lography* (2006) Vol.A. 0k0 reflections when k is odd and, h0l and 00l reflections when l is odd, extinguish.

Fig. B.2, information about reflection indices when indices or summation of them are

ments absolutely.							
Name of symmetric plane	Symbol	Graphic symbol (perpendicular to the space)	Graphic symbol (parallel to the space)				
Mirror plane	т						
Axial glide plane	<i>a, b</i> or <i>c</i>	(Glide parallel to the space)					
Axial glide plane	<i>a, b</i> or <i>c</i>	(Glide perpendicular to the space)					
Double glide plane	е		L.				
Diagonal glide plane	п						
Diamond glide plane	d	and a second second second					

Table B.2: Symmetric elements (planes). Protein crystals do not have these symmetric elements absolutely.

and point).			
Symmetric axis or center	Symbol	Graphic symbol (perpendicular to the space)	Graphic symbol (parallel to the space)
-	1		
Two-fold rotation axis	2	•	+
21 screw axis	21	ý	-
Three-fold rotation axis	3	▲	
31 screw axis	31	À	
32 screw axis	32	4	
Four-fold rotation axis	4	•	1-
41 screw axis	41	*	1-
42 screw axis	42	*	F
43 screw axis	43	*	JE -
Six-fold rotation axis	6	•	
61 screw axis	61	*	
62 screw axis	62	•	
63 screw axis	63	ø	
64 screw axis	64	4	
65 screw axis	65	*	
Symmetry center	ī	0	
Three-fold rotatory inversion axis	3	۵	
Four-fold rotatory inversion axis	4	\$	8-
Six-fold rotatory inversion axis	6	۲	

Table B.3: Symmetric elements of crystal (axes

divided by 4, by 3 and by 6, from which existenceof four-, three- and six-fold screw axes can be discussed.

Fig. B.3 [p.25] shows that the space group of taurine crystal has been determined to be $P2_1/c(\#14)$.

Fig. B.4 shows reflection condition of $P2_1/c(\#14)$ described in *International Tables* for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A. The information described in Figs. B.1 [p.24] and B.2 [p.24] coincides with the condition in Fig. B.4 [p.25], from which the space group has been determined to be $P2_1/c(\#14)$.

In the following description, how the extinction of reflections are caused by symmetries of crystals depending on the space group, is explained.

B.1 Symmetric elements of crystal derived based on the group theory

Who showed the importance of group the- $\operatorname{crystal}$ to determine the structure ory for the first time was Shoji Nishikawa $(1884/12/5 \sim 1952/1/5).$ Wyckoff (R. $1897/8/9 \sim 1994/11/3$ W. G. Wyckoff;

who was strongly influenced by Nishikawa, systemized and established the space group theory that is widespread today and summarized in *International Tables for Crystallography* (2006) Vol.A.

As shown in Table B.1 [p.25], crystals are categorized into seven crystal systems depending on their shapes of unit cells. Further, there are several complex lattices whose backgrounds in Table B.1 [p.25] are green, other than primitive cells. Fourteen kinds of lattice except for 'bodycentered monoclinic lattice' are called Bravais lattice.

'Body-centered monoclinic lattice' was added by the present author's own judgment. The reason is that base-centered monoclinic lattice can sometimes change to body-centered lattice without changing the symmetry of monoclinic lattice or changing volume of unit cell by reselecting axes of unit cell.

In the first column of Table B.1 [p.25], Laue groups and ranges of space group number are summarized. Laue group is determined by symmetry of reciprocal lattice of crystals.

It has been clarified that crystals can be categorized into 230 space groups depending on the symmetric elements as shown in Tables. B.1 [p.25], B.2 and B.3.

What is important to determine the space group is the extinction rule, about which the



Figure B.5: Drawings for space group $P2_1/c(\#14)$ in *International Tables for Crystal-lography* (2006) Vol.A. Protein crystals do not belong to this space group absolutely.

information can be extracted by referring to descriptions in 'process.out' as shown in Figs. B.1 [p.24] and B.2 [p.24]. It can be viewed by clicking 'View output file' button in Fig. 2.21 of Part 2a manual.

B.2 Symbols of space groups

Fig. B.5 is a diagram on the first two pages showing symmetric elements of crystal group $P12_1/c1$ in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Chapter 7. Marks [1]-[17] are as follows; [1]: Hermann-Mouguin notation, [2]: Schönflies notation, [3]: Laue group, [4]: crystal system, [5]: ordinal number of space group, [6]: Hermann-Mouguin full notation, [7]: unique axis, [8]: cell choice, [9]: graphic symbol of c glide plane, [10]: graphic symbol of 2_1 screw axis, [11]: graphic symbol of symmetric center, [12]: graphic symbol of 2_1 screw axis, [13]: graphic symbol of c glide plane, [14]: graphic symbol of c glide plane, [15]: position of atom, [16]: position of atom (an image due to 2_1 screw axis), [17]: position of atom (an image

Table B.4: Extinctions owing to complex lattice.

000			
Name of lattice	Symbol	Reflection condition(not extinct)	Example
A base-centered	Α	hkl: k+l=2n	A 12/n1 (#15)
B base-centered	В	hkl: h+l=2n	B 2/n11 (#15)
C base-centered	С	hkl: h+k=2n	C 12/c1 (#15)
Body-centered	Ι	hkl: h+k+l=2n	I 2/b11 (#15)
Face-centered	F	hkl: h+k, h+l, k+l=2n	

Table B.5: Extinction rules owing to glide planes. Protein crystals do not have glide plane absolutely.

ě			
Name of glide plane	Normal	Reflection condition	Example
(Symbol)	to	(not extinct)	
Axial glide plane (a)	b	h0l: h=2n	P 12 ₁ /a1 (#14)
Axial glide plane (a)	c	hk0: h=2n	P 112 ₁ /a (#14)
Axial glide plane (b)	a	0kl: k = 2n	<i>P</i> 2 ₁ / <i>b</i> 11 (#14)
Axial glide plane (b)	c	hk0: k = 2n	P112 ₁ /b (#14)
Axial glide plane (c)	a	0kl: l = 2n	P21/c11 (#14)
Axial glide plane (c)	b	h0l: l = 2n	$\begin{array}{c} P \ 12_1/c1(\#14) \\ \hline C \ 12/c1 \ (\#15) \end{array}$
Double glide plane (e)	a	hkl: k+l=2n	
Double glide plane (e)	b	hkl: h+l=2n	
Double glide plane (e)	c	hkl: h+k=2n	
Diagonal glide plane (n)	a	0kl: k+l=2n	B 2/n11 (#15)
Diagonal glide plane (n)	b	h0l: h+l=2n	C 12/c1 (#15)
Diagonal glide plane (n)	c	hk0: h+k=2n	P 112 ₁ /n (#14)

due to c glide plane).

'[8] CELL CHOICE 1' corresponds to 'setting #1' in Fig. B.3 [p.25]. ' $\frac{1}{4}$ ' described near [9] is the height of c glide plane. About graphic symbols of c glide plane [9], [13] and [14], refer to Table B.2 [p.26], please. About graphic symbols of 2₁ screw axis [10] and [12], refer to Table B.3 [p.26]. Atoms at positions [16] and [17] are images of atom at [15] by symmetric operations due to 2₁ screw axis and c glide plane, respectively. ' $\frac{1}{2}$ +' near [16] and ' $\frac{1}{2}$ -' near [17] means that locations of atoms at [16] and [17] are $-x\mathbf{a} + (\frac{1}{2} + y)\mathbf{b} + (\frac{1}{2} - z)\mathbf{c}$ and $x\mathbf{a} + (\frac{1}{2} - y)\mathbf{b} + (\frac{1}{2} + z)\mathbf{c}$, respectively when that of [15] is $x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c}$. Comma (,) in ' \bigcirc ' at [17] means that this atom (or molecule) is an enantiomer of those at [15] and [16].

Initial character of Hermann-Mouguin notation is P (or R partially for trigonal system) for primitive lattice, A, B or C for base-centered lattice, I for body-centered lattice or F for face-centered lattice. In many cases of basecentered lattice, C is mainly used for H-M notations. However, there are four exceptions,

Name of screw	Dimention	Reflection condition	Ensurals
axis	Direction	(not extinct)	Example
21 screw axis	a	h00: h = 2n	P 2 ₁ 2 ₁ 2 ₁ (#19)
2 ₁ screw axis	b	0k0: k=2n	$\begin{array}{c} P \ 12_1 \ 1 \ (\#4) \\ P \ 12_1/c1 \ (\#14) \\ \hline C \ 12/c1 \ (\#15) \\ P \ 2_12_12_1 \ (\#19) \end{array}$
21 screw axis	c	00l: l = 2n	P 2 ₁ 2 ₁ 2 ₁ (#19)
31 screw axis	c	00l: l = 3n	
32 screw axis	c	00l: l = 3n	
41 screw axis	c	00l: l = 4n	
42 screw axis	c	00l: l = 2n	
43 screw axis	с	00l: l = 4n	
61 screw axis	c	00l: l = 6n	
62 screw axis	с	00l: l = 3n	
63 screw axis	с	00l: l = 2n	
64 screw axis	c	00l: l = 3n	
65 screw axis	c	00l: l = 6n	

Table B.6: Extinction owing to screw axes.

i.e. Amm2(#38), Abm2(#39), Ama2(#40)and Aba2(#41).

There are nine H-M full notations, i.e. $P12_1/c1$, $P12_1/n1$, $P12_1/a1$, $P112_1/a$, $P112_1/n$, $P112_1/b$, $P2_1/b11$, $P2_1/n11$, $P2_1/c11$ for $P2_1/c$ due to arbitrariness to take axes. There are plural H-M full notations for an H-M notation in general. In some cases, however, there is only one H-M full notation, e.g. $P2_12_12_1$ (orthorhombic #19) since it has an identical symmetric element all in the directions of a, b and c axes.

In the case of C2/c, one of H-M full notation is I12/a1 when changing the choice of unit cell axes. This is the reason for 'body-centered monoclinic lattice' is added in Table B.1 [p.25].

B.3 How to read extinction rules

In this section, how to determine the space group by reading 'process.out' as shown in Figs. B.1 [p.24] and B.2 [p.24] and comparing them with *International Tables for Crystallography* (2006) Vol.A, Chapter 3.1, is described. When the space group were determined not correctly, it should be redetermined referring to the following description.

Table B.7 shows a part of International Ta-

Table B.7: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, A part of International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Chapter 3.1.

ONOCLINIC,	Laue	class	2/m	

Unique axis b			Laue class $1 2/m 1$			
Reflection condition			Point group			
hkl 0kl hk0	h0l h00 00l	0k0	Extinction symbol	2	т	2/m
			P1-1	P121 (3)	P1m1 (6)	P1 2/m 1 (10)
		k	P1211	P1211 (4)		P1 2 ₁ / <i>m</i> 1 (11)
F (7	h		P1a1		P1a1 (7)	P1 2/a 1 (13)
[1]	h	k	$P1 2_1/a 1$			$P1 \ 2_1/a \ 1 \ (14)$
	l		P1c1		P1c1 (7)	P1 2/c 1 (13)
[2]	l	k	$P1 \ 2_1/c \ 1$			P1 2 ₁ / <i>c</i> 1 (14)
F	h + l		P1n1		P1n1(7)	P1 2/n 1 (13)
[3]	h+l	k	$P1 \ 2_1/n \ 1$			$P1 \ 2_1/n \ 1 \ (14)$
h + k	h	k	C1-1	C121 (5)	C1m1 (8)	C1 2/m 1 (12)
h+k	h, l	k	Clc1		C1c1 (9)	C1 2/c 1 (15)
k + l	l	k	A1-1	A121 (5)	A1m1 (8)	A1 2/m 1 (12)
k + l	h, l	k	A1n1		A1n1 (9)	A1 2/n 1 (15)
h + k + l	h+l	k	11-1	<i>I</i> 121 (5)	I1m1 (8)	$I1 \ 2/m \ 1 \ (12)$
h + k + l	h, l	k	<i>l</i> 1a1		I1a1 (9)	<i>I</i> 1 2/ <i>a</i> 1 (15)

bles for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Chapter 3.1. Here, relations between the extinction rule and space group, are summarized. You can refer to pdf version of *International Tables for Crystallography* (2006) Vol.A, Chapter 3.1 that is placed on the desktop of computers.

In part [1] of Fig. B.1 [p.24] reflection conditions for hkl all of which are not zero, is described. Since no extinction can be found, the first column of Table B.7 should be empty. h+k, k+l and h+k+l in this column means that reflection indices that satisfies h+k=2n, k+l=2n and h+k+l=2n do not distinguish. In first, second and third column in Table B.7, '= 2n' is omitted.

In the case of Fig. B.1 [p.24], 0k0 and 00l reflections distinguish when k is odd and when l is odd, respectively, which corresponds to [1], [2] and [3] rows in Table B.7. Therefore, H-M full notation of the space group of taurine is $P12_1/a1$, $P12_1/c1$ or $P12_1/n1$. These all belong to $P2_1/c(\#14)$.

For redesignating space group in Crystal-Structure 4.1, 'Space Group' Menu window as shown in Fig. B.6 [p.29] can be opened by clicking 'Space Group' from 'Parameters' menu. Since b axis is usually taken as the main axis in the case of monoclinic crystal system, $P12_1/c1$ should be selected. Then, click 'Apply' and 'OK' in this order, please.



Figure B.6: Redesignation of space group in CrystalStructure 4.1. (in the case of small molecular-weight crystal).

B.4 Examples of extinction rules due to combinations of symmetric elements

In this section, several examples are described, in which the extinction rules are given by combinations of symmetric elements as summarized in Tables B.4 [p.27], B.5 [p.27] and B.6.

In cases of small molecular-weight organic crystals, frequently found space groups can be listed up in order of decreasing as follows, $P2_1/c(\#14)$, $P\overline{1}(\#2)$, C2/c(#15), $P2_12_12_1(\#19)$, $P2_1(\#4)$. As many as 80% of small molecular weight organic crystals are occupied by those with space groups that belong to the above five.

In the cases of protein crystals, however, Hermann-Morguin notations of their space group do not have symbols of $\overline{1}$ (symmetric center), m (mirror plane), a, b, c, d, e and n (glide planes) absolutely since they need both optical enantiomer molecules in spite that protein molecules consist of only L amino acids but not of D amino acids. (L and D amino acids are optical enantiomer with each other). Also in the cases of small molecularweight crystals, when they consist of chiral



Figure B.7: Drawing for $P\overline{1}(\#2)$ in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A. Since this space group has symmetric center, protein crystals do not belong to it. The phase problem is simple (0 or π (180°)).



Figure B.8: Drawing for C12/c1[C2/c](#15) in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A. Protein crystals do not belong to this space group absolutely since it has glide plane.

molecules, H-M notations of them do not have $\overline{1}$, m, a, b, c, d, e and n. In the cases of racemic crystals, these symbols are frequently included in their H-M notations.

Read the following description, please by referring Tables B.4 [p.27], B.5 [p.27] and B.6.

It can be read from Fig. B.5 [p.27] that space group $P2_1/c$ ($P12_1/c1$) has c glide plane and 2_1 screw axis in the direction of b. Reflection conditions due to these symmetric elements can be read from Tables B.5 [p.27] and B.6.

Reflection conditions are described in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A dividing three cases in which one, two and three indices of hkl are not zero. Following this rule, the reflection conditions due to



Figure B.9: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A $P2_12_12_1(\#19)$.



Figure B.10: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A $P12_11[P2_1(#4)]$.

c glide plane and 2_1 screw axis are described as follows,

$$h0l:$$
 $l = 2n,$
 $0k0:$
 $k = 2n,$
 $00l:$
 $l = 2n.$

This is found as shown in Fig. B.4 [p.25] in *International Tables for Crystallography* (2006) Vol.A.

Symmetric element that space group $P\overline{1}(\#2)$ has, is only symmetric center. Therefore, there is no extinction. Protein crystals and chiral crystals do not belong to this space group, absolutely.

However, the phase problem is extremely simple (0 or π (180°)). Therefore, the molecular structure can be obtained frequently even for a crystal with low quality.

Since the initial character of C12/c1 is C, it is base-centered lattice. Since there are symmetric centers indicated by small open circles, the phase problem is very simple (0 or π (180°)). Then, the molecular structure can be solved with high possibility.

Due to arbitrariness to take axes, there are three kinds of base-centered lattice, i.e. A basecentered, B base-centered and C base-centered lattice. However, let us focus the discussion on C base-centered lattice, here. The reflection condition shown in Table B.4 [p.27] can be written down dividing it into three cases in which one, two and three indices are not zero, as follows, [hkl: h + k = 2n], [hk0: h + k = 2n], [h0l: h = 2n], [0kl: k = 2n], [h00: h = 2n], [0k0: k = 2n].

Referring to Fig. B.8[p.29], we can understand the existence of c glide plane, n glide plane and 2_1 screw axis that are perpendicular to **b** axis. The reflection condition due to c glide plane and n glide plane perpendicular to b axis can be read to be [h0l : h, l = 2n]. Further, that due to 2_1 screw axis can be read to be [0k0: k = 2n].

The logical product of the above conditions can be written down as follows,

hkl:	h+k=2n,
h0l:	h, l = 2n,
0kl:	k=2n,
hk0:	h+k=2n,
0k0:	k=2n,
h00:	h=2n,
00l:	l=2n.

B.4.1 Orthorhombic $P2_12_12_1(\#19)$

It is evident from Fig. B.9 that $P2_12_12_1(\#19)$ has 2_1 screw axes all in the directions of a, b and c axes. Therefore, referring to Table B.6 [p.28], the reflection condition is given as follows,

h00:	h = 2n,
0k0:	k=2n,
00l:	l=2n.

B.4.2 Monoclinic $P12_11[P2_1(#4)]$

There are three H-M full notations for space group $P2_1(\#4)$. Here, the description is given for $P12_11$.

Space group $P12_11$ has 2_1 screw axis as shown in Fig. B.10. Therefore, as described in Table B.6 [p.28], it has a reflection condition as fol- **B.5.1** lows,

$$0k0: \quad k=2n.$$

B.5 Mathematical proofs of extinction rules

When the reader has time, refer to this chapter, please.

The extinction of reflection is caused by the existence of complex latticeC glide plane and screw axis whose background color is green in Tables B.1[p.25], B.2[p.26] and B.3[p.26]. To the contrary, only the above three symmetric elements give the extinction. However, protein crystals do not have glide plane absolutely. In this chapter, mathematical proofs of extinction due to the above symmetric elements are described.

For later description, let us note the definition of crystal structure factor, F_{hkl} for hkl reflection given as follows,

$$F_{hkl} = \int_{cell} \rho(\mathbf{r}) \exp[-i2\pi(\mathbf{h} \cdot \mathbf{r})] dv.$$

=
$$\int_{cell} \rho(\mathbf{r}) \exp[-i2\pi(hx + ky + lz)] dv.$$

(B.1)

Here, $\int_{cell} dv$ is a volume integral over a unit cell, $\rho(\mathbf{r})$ is electron density at location \mathbf{r} (= $x\mathbf{a}+y\mathbf{b}+z\mathbf{c}$), and \mathbf{h} (= $h\mathbf{a}^*+k\mathbf{b}^*+l\mathbf{c}^*$) is a reciprocal lattice vector giving $h \ k \ l$ reflection. With regard to reciprocal lattice, refer to Appendix A [p.20], please.

Symmetry element that makes N equivalent points can be described as follows,

$$\rho[T^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = \rho[T^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, \cdots, N-1\}.$$

Since F_{hkl} is zero when the N integral elements,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{N-1} \rho[T^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})] \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0$$

That is to say,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{N-1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0$$
 (B.2)

5.1 Extinction rules due to complex lattice

Table B.4 [p.27] summarizes the extinction rules due to complex lattice. In the following description, mathematical proofs for those due to base-centered, body-centered and face-centered lattice are given.

B.5.1.1 Extinction due to base-centered lattice

Symmetry of C base-centered lattice is described as follows,

$$\rho[T_C^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = \rho[T_C^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}.$$

$$T_C^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) = x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},$$

$$T_C^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) = (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a} + (y + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c}.$$

The extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) as follows:

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_C^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.3)

Here, mathematical convenience to calculate \sum in (B.3), let us define $f_C(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_C(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi [h(x + \frac{1}{4}) + k(y + \frac{1}{4}) + lz]\}.$$

Therefore, the extinction condition is described as follows,

$$f_C(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$$

$$\times \{ \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k)] + \exp[+i\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k)] \}$$

$$= 2f_C(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k)] = 0.$$

Since $f_C(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ is not zero in general, the extinction condition is given by

$$\cos\left[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k)\right] = 0.$$

Since the above equation is satisfied when h + k is odd, the reflection condition (not extinct) as shown in Table B.4 [p.27] is given by

$$hkl: @h+k = 2n$$

Here, l is an arbitrary integer.

Reflection conditions for A and B basecentered lattice can be derived similarly to the above description.

lattice

Symmetry of body-centered lattice is described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_I^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_I^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}.\\ T_I^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_I^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a}\\ &+ (y + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{b}\\ &+ (z + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

The extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{I}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.4)

For convenience for calculation of \sum in (B.4), let $f_I(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ be defined as follows,

$$f_{I}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi [h(x + \frac{1}{4}) + k(y + \frac{1}{4}) + l(z + \frac{1}{4})]\}.$$

Therefore, the extinction condition is given as follows,

$$f_I(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \\ \{ \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k+l)] \\ + \exp[+i\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k+l)] \} \\ = 2f_I(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k+l)] = 0.$$

Since $f_I(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ is not zero in general, the extinction condition is given by

$$\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+k+l)] = 0$$

Since the above equation is satisfied when h +k+l is odd, the reflection condition (not extinct) as shown in Table B.4 [p.27], is given as follows,

$$hkl: \quad h+k+l = 2n$$

B.5.1.2 Extinction due to body-centered B.5.1.3 Extinction due to face-centered lattice

Symmetry of face-centered lattice is described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_F^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_F^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}.\\ T_F^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_F^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + (y + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{b} + (z + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{c},\\ T_F^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + (z + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{c},\\ T_F^{(3)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a} + (y + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

The extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] by the following equation,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{3} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_F^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.5)

Here, for mathematical convenience to calculate \sum in (B.5), let us define $f_F(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_F(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi [h(x + \frac{1}{4}) + k(y + \frac{1}{4}) + l(z + \frac{1}{4})]\}$$

Therefore, the extinction condition is given as follows,

$$f_{F}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \{ \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(-h-k-l)] + \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(-h+k+l)] + \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(+h-k+l)] + \exp[-i\frac{\pi}{2}(+h+k-l)] \}$$
(B.6)
$$2f_{F}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \{ \exp(+i\frac{\pi}{2}h) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(k+l)] + \exp(-i\frac{\pi}{2}h) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(k-l)] \} = 0.$$
(B.7)

=

Since $f_F(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ is not zero in general, the extinction condition is represented as follows,

$$\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(k+l)] = 0, \\ \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(k-l)] = 0.$$

[(k + l is even) and (k - l is even)] is identical to $[(both k \text{ and } l \text{ are even}) \text{ or } (both k \text{ and } l \text{ are$ $od})]$ i.e. k + l = 2n. Here, h is an arbitrary integer. Since (B.6) is symmetrical for h, k and l, equations similar to (B.7) can be derived also for h + k, h - k and h + l, h - l. Then, The reflection condition (not distinguishing) as shown in Table B.4 [p.27] is given by

$$\begin{aligned} hkl &: \quad h+k = 2n, \\ hkl &: \quad h+l = 2n, \\ hkl &: \quad l+k = 2n. \end{aligned}$$

That is to say, reflection distinguishes when even and odd integers are mixed in h, k and l.

B.5.2 Extinction owing to glide axes

In cases of protein crystals, they do not have glide axis absolutely since they consist of only L amino acids but of not D amino acids (optical isomers of L amino acids).

B.5.2.1 Extinction due to axial glide plane

Symmetry due to c glide plane perpendicular to **b** axis whose height is $\frac{1}{4}$ **b**, is given by

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{Bc}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{Bc}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}.\\ T_{Bc}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{Bc}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + (\frac{1}{2} - y)\mathbf{b} + (\frac{1}{2} + z)\mathbf{c}, \end{split}$$

Similarly to (B.2) [p.31], the extinction condition is given by

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{Bc}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.8)

Here, for mathematical convenience to calculate \sum in (B.8) [p.33], let us define $f_{Bc}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_{Bc}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi[hx + k\frac{1}{4} + l(\frac{1}{4} + z)]\}$$

$$f_{Bc}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{+i2\pi [k(\frac{1}{4} - y) + l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi [k(\frac{1}{4} - y) + l\frac{1}{4}]\} \right\} \\ = 2f_{Bc}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \cos\{\frac{\pi}{2} [k(1 - 4y) + l]\} = 0.$$

Since $f_F(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ is not zero in general, reflections distinguish when the term of $\cos\{\}$ is zero, i.e. when h is arbitrary, k = 0 and l is odd, the reflection condition as shown in Table B.5 [p.27] is given by

$$h0l: l=2n$$

B.5.2.2 Extinction due to double glide plane (e glide plane)

Therefore, Symmetry due to double glide plane (e glide plane) whose height is zero, is described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{Be}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{Be}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\}.\\ T_{Be}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{Be}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a} - y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{Be}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} - y\mathbf{b} + (z + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{c},\\ T_{Be}^{(3)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + (z + \frac{1}{2})\mathbf{c}, \end{split}$$

Similarly to (B.2) [p.31], the extinction rule is described by

$$\sum_{i=0}^{3} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{Be}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.9)

Here, for mathematical convinience to calculate \sum in (B.9), let us define $f_{Be}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_{Be}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi[h(\frac{1}{4}+x) + l(\frac{1}{4}+z)]\}$$

Therefore, the extinction condition can be described as follows,

$$f_{Be}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi[-h\frac{1}{4} + ky - l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[+h\frac{1}{4} - ky - l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[-h\frac{1}{4} - ky + l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[-h\frac{1}{4} - ky + l\frac{1}{4}]\} \right\}$$
$$= 2f_{Be}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp(-i2\pi ky) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+l)] + \exp(+i2\pi ky) \cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h-l)] \right\} = 0.$$

Since $f_{Be}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ and $\exp(\pm i2\pi ky)$ are not zero in general, the above extinction condition is satisfied when $\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h+l)] = 0\cos[\frac{\pi}{2}(h-l)] = 0$. hkl reflections distinguishes when both h + land h - l are odd, i.e. when k is arbitrary and [(h,kareodd)or(h, k are even)]. The reflection condition (not extinct) is given by

$$hkl: h+l=2n$$

With regard to other double glide planes, extinction rules as shown in Table B.5 [p.27] can be derived in a similar way.

B.5.2.3 Extinction due to diagonal glide plane

Symmetry due to diagonal glide plane (n glide plane) whose height is zero, is described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{Bn}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{Bn}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}.\\ T_{Bn}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{Bn}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (\frac{1}{2} + x)\mathbf{a} - y\mathbf{b} + (\frac{1}{2} + z)\mathbf{c}, \end{split}$$

The extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{Bn}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.10)

Here, mathematical convenience to calculate \sum in (B.10), let us define $f_{Bn}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_{Bn}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi[h(\frac{1}{4}+x) + l(\frac{1}{4}+z)]\}.$$

Therefore, the extinction condition is described as follows,

$$f_{Bn}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi [-h\frac{1}{4} + ky - l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi [h\frac{1}{4} - ky + l\frac{1}{4}]\} \right\}$$
$$= 2f_{Bn}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \cos\{\frac{\pi}{2} [4ky - (h+l)]\} = 0.$$

Since $f_{Bn}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ is not zero in general, hkl reflections distinguish when the term of $\cos\{\}$ is zero. Therefore, the reflection condition (not extinct) is described as follows,

$$h0l: \quad h+l=2n$$

With regard to other orthogonal glide plane, reflection conditions as summarized in Table B.5 [p.27] can be derived.

B.5.3 Extinction due to screw axes

Table B.6 [p.28] summarizes extinction rules due to p_q screw axes. Here $p \in \{2, 3, 4, 6\}$ and $q \in \{1, \dots, p-1\}$, p_q screw axis makes p equivalent points such that they translate by $q\mathbf{c}/p$, $(q\mathbf{a}/p \text{ or } q\mathbf{b}/p)$ when rotated by $2\pi/p$ around the axis. As summarized in Table B.6 [p.28], reflection condition [00l : l = 2n] is given by $2_1, 4_2$ and 6_3 screw axes since they make layers of atoms (molecules) whose spacing is c, (a or b).

Similarly, reflection conditions [000l : l = 3n] for 3_1 , 3_2 , 6_2 , 6_4 screw axes, [00l : l = 4n] for 4_1 , 4_3 screw axes and [000l : l = 6n] for 6_1 , 6_5 screw axes can be derived. For mathematical proof of reflection conditions for three- and six-fold screw axes, refer to Appendix C [p.37], please.

In the following description, mathematical proofs of extinction rules due to 2_1 , 4_1 and 4_2 screw axes.

B.5.3.1 Extinction due to 2_1 screw axis

Symmetry of 2_1 screw axis in the direction of **c** located at $\frac{1}{2}$ **a** + $\frac{1}{2}$ **b**, is described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{2_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{2_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}.\\ T_{2_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (\frac{1}{2} + x)\mathbf{a} + (\frac{1}{2} + y)\mathbf{b} + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{2_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (\frac{1}{2} - x)\mathbf{a} + (\frac{1}{2} - y)\mathbf{b} + (\frac{1}{2} + z)\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

The extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{2_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.11)

Here, for mathematical convinience to calculate \sum of (B.11), let us define $f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi \left[h\frac{1}{2} + k\frac{1}{2} + l(\frac{1}{4} + z)\right]\}$$

Therefore, summation in (B.11) can be deformed to give the following extinction condition,

$$f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi[hx + ky - l\frac{1}{4}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[-hx - ky + l\frac{1}{4}]\} \right\}$$
$$= f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \cos\{\frac{\pi}{2}[4(hx + ky) - l]\} = 0.$$

Since term of $\cos\{ \}$ is zero when h, k = 0 and l is odd, the reflection condition (not extinct) is given by

$$00l: \quad l=2n$$

Similarly, the reflection conditions due to **c** and **a** screw axes can be obtained as summarized in Table B.6 [p.28].

B.5.3.2 Extinction due to 4_1 screw axis

Symmetry due to 4_1 screw axis that is located at the origin, can be described as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{4_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{4_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\} \\ T_{4_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= +x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + \frac{1}{8}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -y\mathbf{a} + x\mathbf{b} + \frac{3}{8}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_1}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -x\mathbf{a} - y\mathbf{b} + \frac{5}{8}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_1}^{(3)}(\mathbf{r}) &= +y\mathbf{a} - x\mathbf{b} + \frac{7}{8}\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

Here, the extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{3} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{4_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (B.12)

Here, let us define $f_{4_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows,

$$f_{4_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{2}).$$

Therefore, summation in (B.12) can be deformed to give the following extinction condition,

$$\begin{aligned} &f_{4_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \\ &\left\{ \exp[-i2\pi(+hx + ky - l\frac{3}{8})] \\ &+ \exp[-i2\pi(-hy + kx - l\frac{1}{8})] \\ &+ \exp[-i2\pi(-hx - ky + l\frac{1}{8})] \\ &+ \exp[-i2\pi(+hy - kx + l\frac{3}{8})] \right\} \\ &= 2f_{4_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \\ &\left\{ \exp(+i2\pi l\frac{1}{8}) \cos\{\frac{\pi}{2}[4(hx + ky) - l]\} \\ &+ \exp(-i2\pi l\frac{1}{8}) \cos\{\frac{\pi}{2}[4(hy - kx) + l]\} \right\} \\ &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

When h, k = 0 and l is even, $\cos\{ \}$ in the first and second terms of the above equation have an identical value (1 or -1). Under an assumption that this condition is satisfied, let us discuss the condition that the above equation gives value of zero as follows,

$$\exp(-i2\pi l\frac{1}{8}) + \exp(-i2\pi l\frac{1}{8}) = 2\cos(\frac{\pi}{2} \cdot \frac{l}{2}) = 0.$$

The above equation means that reflections distinguish when l/2 is odd. Therefore, the reflection condition (not extinct) can be described as follows,

$$00l: l = 4n.$$

Similarly, reflection condition due to 4_3 screw axis can be obtained.

B.5.3.3 Extinction due to 4_2 screw axis

Symmetry due to 4_2 screw axis at the origin can be describes as follows,

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{4_2}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{4_2}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3\} \\ T_{4_2}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= +x\mathbf{a} + y\mathbf{b} + \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_2}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -y\mathbf{a} + x\mathbf{b} + \frac{3}{4}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_2}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -x\mathbf{a} - y\mathbf{b} + \frac{1}{4}\mathbf{c}, \\ T_{4_2}^{(3)}(\mathbf{r}) &= +y\mathbf{a} - x\mathbf{b} + \frac{3}{4}\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

A point translates by $\frac{2}{4}$ **c** when rotating by $\frac{2\pi}{4}$ around the axis. Here, note that the heights of $T_{4_2}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r})$ and $T_{4_2}^{(3)}(\mathbf{r})$ are $\frac{5}{4}$ **c** and $\frac{7}{4}$ **c** which are equivalent to $\frac{1}{4}$ **c**, $\frac{3}{4}$ **c** due to translation symmetry of unit cell.

The, the extinction condition is described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows,

$$\sum_{i=0}^{3} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{4_2}^{(i)}] = 0.$$
 (B.13)

Here, for mathematical convenience to calculate \sum in (B.13), let $f_{4_2}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ be dfined as follows,

$$f_{4_2}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp[-i2\pi(l\frac{1}{2})]$$

 $f_{4_2}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ Therefore, deforming the \sum of (B.13), the extinction condition can be obtained as follows,

$$\begin{aligned} & f_{4_2}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \\ & \left\{ \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(+hx + ky - l\frac{1}{4})] \\ & + \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(-ky + hx + l\frac{1}{4})] \\ & + \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(-hx - ky - l\frac{1}{4})] \\ & + \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(+kx - hy + l\frac{1}{4})] \right\} \end{aligned}$$

$$= 2f_{4_2}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp(+i2\pi l \frac{1}{4}) \cos[2\pi (hx + ky)] + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{4}) \cos[2\pi (kx - hy)] \right\}$$
$$= 0.$$

The above extinction can be discussed when the content of cos[] is zero. Under the assumption that the above condition is satisfied, the above equation can be further deformed as follows,

$$\exp(-i2\pi l\frac{1}{4}) + \exp(+i2\pi l\frac{1}{4}) = 2\cos(\frac{\pi}{2}l) = 0.$$

Therefore, the reflection condition (not extinct) can be described as follows,

$$00l: \quad l=2n.$$

Reflection condition due to 6_3 screw axis is the same as the above description. With regard to this, refer to §C.2.5 [p.42] in Appendix C, please.

Appendix C

Reflection indeices and extinction rules in the cases of trigonal and hexagonal crystals





Figure C.1: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Symmetric elements. $P3_{1}21(\#152)$.

Read this chapter when the reader has time, please.

In cases of trigonal and hexagonal crystal system, reflection vectors are usually indexed by four integers, $h \ k \ i \ l(h + k + i = 0)$. This chapter describes the reasonableness of this way of indexing and the extinction rules due to threeand six-fold screw axes.

C.1 Cases of trigonal system

C.1.1 Diagram shown in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A

Fig. C.1 is a diagram in *International Tables for Crystallography* (2006) Vol.A that

Figure C.2: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Positions of atoms. $P3_121(\#152)$.

shows symmetric elements of space group $P3_121(\#152)$. Fig. C.2 shows atomic coordinates of $P3_121(\#152)$.

The unit cell is usually taken to be a rhombus that consists of two regular triangles as shown in Figs. C.1 and C.2. Space group $P3_121(\#152)$ has three-fold screw axis in the direction of **c** axis and two-fold screw axis perpendicular to **c** axis. However, in the case of trigonal system, there is no extinction due to the two-fold screw axis. About this, refer to the description in §C.1.4 [p.39], please.

C.1.2 Real and reciprocal coordinates

Fig. C.3 shows real and reciprocal primitive translation vectors in the cases of trigonal and hexagonal crystal system.

a, **b** and **c** axes are usually taken such that the angle spanned by **a** and **b** axes is 120° and **c** is parallel to three-fold rotation or screw axis. There are three way of taking **a** and **b** axes as shown in Fig. C.3 i.e. combinations of \mathbf{a}_0 and \mathbf{b}_0 axes, \mathbf{a}_1 and \mathbf{b}_1 axes and \mathbf{a}_2 and \mathbf{b}_2 axes.

reciprocal primitive vectors are defined as follows:

$$\mathbf{a}^* = \frac{\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})},$$
$$\mathbf{b}^* = \frac{\mathbf{c} \times \mathbf{a}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})},$$
$$\mathbf{c}^* = \frac{\mathbf{a} \times \mathbf{b}}{\mathbf{a} \cdot (\mathbf{b} \times \mathbf{c})}.$$

About the reasonableness of the above definition, refer to Appendix A [p.20], please.

By following the above definition, in Fig. C.3, real (black) and reciprocal (gray) primitive translation vectors are drawn. Referring to this figure, the following relations can easily be understood,

$$egin{aligned} {f a}_0^* &= -{f b}_1^* \ &= -{f a}_2^* + {f b}_2^* \ {f b}_0^* &= {f a}_1^* - {f b}_1^* \ &= -{f a}_2^*. \end{aligned}$$

From the above relations, reciprocal lattice vector $h\mathbf{a}_0^* + k\mathbf{b}_0^* + l\mathbf{c}^*$ can also be represented as follows:

$$h\mathbf{a}_0^* + k\mathbf{b}_0^* + l\mathbf{c}^*$$

= $k\mathbf{a}_1^* + i\mathbf{b}_1^* + l\mathbf{c}^*$
= $i\mathbf{a}_2^* + h\mathbf{b}_2^* + l\mathbf{c}^*$,
where, $h + k + i = 0$.

By using four indices h, k, i and l (h+k+i=0) to describe reflections, we can easily understand the equivalence of reflections due to three-fold symmetry. For example, a reflection described as 1 1 0 by using $\mathbf{a}_0^* \mathbf{b}_0^* \mathbf{c}^*$ coordinate system is equivalent to $1 \overline{2} 0$ by $\mathbf{a}_1^* \mathbf{b}_1^* \mathbf{c}^*$ system and also to $\overline{2} 1 0$ by $\mathbf{a}_2^* \mathbf{b}_2^* \mathbf{c}^*$ system. This reflection 1 1 $\overline{2} 0$ described using four indices can easily be understood to be equivalent to 1 $\overline{2} 1 0$ and $\overline{2} 1 1 0$.



Figure C.3: Real (black) and reciprocal (gray) primitive translation vectors.

C.1.3 Derivation of extinction rule due to 3_1 screw axis

Similarly to the description in Appendix B §B.5 [p.31], the extinction due to 3_1 screw axis can be derived as follows.

Symmetry due to 3_1 screw axis at the origin is described as follows:

$$\rho[T_{3_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = \rho[T_{3_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2\}.$$

$$T_{3_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) = x\mathbf{a}_0 + y\mathbf{b}_0 + z\mathbf{c},$$

$$T_{3_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) = x\mathbf{a}_1 + y\mathbf{b}_1 + (\frac{1}{3} + z)\mathbf{c},$$

$$T_{3_1}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) = x\mathbf{a}_2 + y\mathbf{b}_2 + (\frac{2}{3} + z)\mathbf{c}.$$
 (C.1)

On the other hand, referring to Fig. C.3, the following relations are evident.

$$egin{aligned} {f a}_1 = {f b}_0, \ {f b}_1 = -{f a}_0 - {f b}_0, \ {f a}_2 = -{f a}_0 - {f b}_0, \ {f b}_2 = {f a}_0, \end{aligned}$$

Substituting the above equation into (C.1),

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{3_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{3_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2\}.\\ T_{3_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a}_0 + y\mathbf{b}_0 + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{3_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -y\mathbf{a}_0 + (x - y)\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{1}{3} + z)\mathbf{c},\\ T_{3_1}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (-x + y)\mathbf{a}_0 - x\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{2}{3} + z)\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

The extinction condition can be described similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows:

$$\sum_{i=0}^{2} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{3_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (C.2)

Here, for mathematical convenience to calculate \sum of (C.2), let us define $f_{3_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows:

$$f_{3_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(lz)].$$

Therefore, (C.2) can be deformed as follows:

$$f_{3_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \\ \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi [hx + ky]\} \\ + \exp\{-i2\pi [-hy + k(x - y) + l\frac{1}{3}]\} \\ + \exp\{-i2\pi [+h(-x + y) - kx + l\frac{2}{3}]\} \right\} = 0.$$

Since terms [hx + ky], [-hy + k(x - y)] and [h(-x+y)-kx] in $\exp\{$ } of the above equation depend on value of x and y, the extinction can be discussed only when h = k = i = 0. Under this condition, the extinction condition can be described as follows:

$$1 + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{3}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{2}{3}) = 0.$$

The second and third terms of on the lefthand side of the above equation are 1 and 1 not giving extinction when l = 3n, $\exp(-i2\pi\frac{1}{3})$ and $\exp(-i2\pi\frac{2}{3})$ giving extinction and $\exp(-i2\pi\frac{2}{3})$ and $\exp(-i2\pi\frac{1}{3})$ giving extinction. Therefore, the reflection condition can be described as follows:

$$000l: \quad l=3n.$$

With similar consideration, the same reflection condition for 3_2 can be derived.

C.1.4 On the absence of extinction due to 2_1 screw axis perpendicular to c.

In Fig. C.1 [p.37], there are 2_1 screw axes perpendicular to **c** at positions of $x = \frac{1}{2}$ and $y = \frac{1}{2}$. However, these 2_1 screw axes cause no extinction. The reason is that the angle spanned by **a** and **a**^{*} and that spanned by **b** and **b**^{*} are not zero (not parallel). About this, refer to the following description, please.

Symmetric operation due to rotation around \mathbf{a}_0 is represented by movement of point on a plane perpendicular to \mathbf{a}_0 . Referring to Fig. C.3, reciprocal vectors perpendicular to \mathbf{a}_0 are \mathbf{c}_0^* and \mathbf{b}_0^* . A real vector parallel to \mathbf{b}_0^* is represented by a linear combination of \mathbf{a}_0 and \mathbf{b}_0 , as $\frac{1}{2}\mathbf{a}_0 + \mathbf{b}_0$. Therefore, Symmetry due to 2_1 screw axis in the direction of \mathbf{a}_0 located at $(y, z) = \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{3}$ is represented as follows:

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{2_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{2_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1\}. \\ T_{2_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x \mathbf{a}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{2} + y)(\frac{1}{2} \mathbf{a}_0 + \mathbf{b}_0) \\ &+ (\frac{1}{3} + z) \mathbf{c} \\ &= (x + \frac{1}{4} + \frac{1}{2} y) \mathbf{a}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{2} + y) \mathbf{b}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{3} + z) \mathbf{c}, \\ T_{2_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (\frac{1}{2} + x) \mathbf{a}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{2} - y)(\frac{1}{2} \mathbf{a}_0 + \mathbf{b}_0) \\ &+ (\frac{1}{3} - z) \mathbf{c} \\ &= (x + \frac{3}{4} - \frac{1}{2} y) \mathbf{a}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{2} - y) \mathbf{b}_0 \\ &+ (\frac{1}{3} - z) \mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

The extinction condition (while not existing) is represented similarly to (B.2) [p.31] as follows:

$$\sum_{i=0}^{1} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{2_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (C.3)

Here, for mathematical convenience to calculate \sum of (C.3), let us define $f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows:

$$f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp\{-i2\pi [h(\frac{1}{2} + x) + k\frac{1}{2} + l\frac{1}{3}]\}$$

Therefore, \sum of (C.3) can be deformed as fol-



Figure C.4: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Symmetric elements. $P6_{1}22(\#178).$



Figure C.5: International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A, Positions of atoms. $P6_{1}22(\#178).$

lows:

$$f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi [h(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{1}{2}y) - ky - lz]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi [-h(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{1}{2}y) + ky + lz]\} \right\}$$
$$= f_{2_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \cos\{2\pi [h(\frac{1}{4} - \frac{1}{2}y) - ky - lz]\} = 0$$

The above equation reveals that there is no extinction due to 2_1 screw axis perpendicular to \mathbf{c} since terms of h, k and l all depend to values of y or z. The second term $-h\frac{1}{2}y$ in $\cos\{ \}$ of the above equation exists since \mathbf{a}_0 is not parallel to \mathbf{a}_0^* . If there were a reciprocal primitive vector parallel to the screw axis, we can discuss the extinction under the condition that k, l = 0. When there is no reciprocal primitive vector parallel to the screw axis, there is no extinction due to it.

In a similar way, it can be verified that there is no extinction due to screw axes parallel to \mathbf{b}_0 or $a_0 + b_0$.

C.2Case of hexagonal system

C.2.1 Figure shown in International Tables for Crystallography (2006) Vol.A

tallography (2006) Vol.A that shows symmetric elements. Fig. C.5 shows coordinates of atoms.

The unit cell is usually taken similarly to that in the case of trigonal system as shown in Fig. C.1 [p.37] and C.2 [p.37]. There are 2_1 screw axes perpendicular to c. However they do not cause extinction similarly to the case of trigonal system.

C.2.2 Coordinates for describing sixfold screw axes

For describing positions of atoms that are rotated by $\frac{i}{6}2\pi$ ($i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5\}$) from the original position, let us prepare combinations of \mathbf{a}_i and \mathbf{b}_i as follows:

\mathbf{a}_i	\mathbf{b}_i	i
\mathbf{a}_0	\mathbf{b}_0	0
$\mathbf{a}_0 + \mathbf{b}_0$	$-\mathbf{a}_0$	1
\mathbf{b}_0	$-\mathbf{a}_0 - \mathbf{b}_0$	2
$-\mathbf{a}_0$	$-\mathbf{b}_0$	3
$-\mathbf{a}_0 - \mathbf{b}_0$	\mathbf{a}_0	4
$-\mathbf{b}_0$	$\mathbf{a}_0 + \mathbf{b}_0$	5

Fig. C.4 is a drawing for space group By using the above coordinates, positions that $P6_{1}22(\#178)$ in International Tables for Crys- is rotated by $\frac{i}{6}2\pi$ $(i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5\})$ from the

original position can be written as follows:

$$\begin{array}{ll} x_0 = x, & y_0 = y, \\ x_1 = x - y, & y_1 = x, \\ x_2 = -y, & y_2 = x - y, \\ x_3 = -x, & y_3 = -y, \\ x_4 = -x + y, & y_4 = -x, \\ x_5 = y, & y_5 = -x + y. \end{array}$$

C.2.3 Derivation of extinction rule due to 6_1 screw axis

Symmetry due to 6_1 screw axis located at the origin in the direction of **c**, is described as follows:

$$\begin{split} \rho[T_{6_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] &= \rho[T_{6_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r})], \quad i \in \{0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5\}.\\ T_{6_1}^{(0)}(\mathbf{r}) &= x\mathbf{a}_0 + y\mathbf{b}_0 + z\mathbf{c},\\ T_{6_1}^{(1)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (x - y)\mathbf{a}_0 + x\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{1}{6} + z)\mathbf{c},\\ T_{6_1}^{(2)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -y\mathbf{a}_0 + (x - y)\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{2}{6} + z)\mathbf{c},\\ T_{6_1}^{(3)}(\mathbf{r}) &= -x\mathbf{a}_0 - y\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{3}{6} + z)\mathbf{c},\\ T_{6_1}^{(4)}(\mathbf{r}) &= (-x + y)\mathbf{a}_0 - x\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{4}{6} + z)\mathbf{c},\\ T_{6_1}^{(5)}(\mathbf{r}) &= y\mathbf{a}_0 + (-x + y)\mathbf{b}_0 + (\frac{5}{6} + z)\mathbf{c}. \end{split}$$

Similarly to (B.2) [p.31], the extinction condition is described as follows:

$$\sum_{i=0}^{5} \exp[-i2\pi \mathbf{h} \cdot T_{6_1}^{(i)}(\mathbf{r})] = 0.$$
 (C.4)

For mathematical convenience, let us define $f_{6_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r})$ as follows:

$$f_{6_1}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) = \exp[-\mathrm{i}2\pi(lz)].$$

From (C.4), the extinction condition is obtained as follows:

$$f_{6_{1}}(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{r}) \times \left\{ \exp\{-i2\pi[hx + ky]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[h(x - y) + kx + l\frac{1}{6}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[-hy + k(x - y) + l\frac{2}{6}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[-hx - ky + l\frac{3}{6}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[h(-x + y) - kx + l\frac{4}{6}]\} + \exp\{-i2\pi[hy + k(-x + y) + l\frac{5}{6}]\} = 0.$$

The extinction can be discussed only when h = k = i = 0. Under this condition, the above extinction condition can be described as follows:

$$1 + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{6}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{2}{6}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{3}{6}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{4}{6}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{4}{6}) = 0.$$
 (C.5)

When l = 6n, reflections do not distinguish. When l = 6n + i $(i \in \{1, 2, 3, 4, 5\})$, reflections distinguish since phase interval of the six term is an identical value $-2\pi \frac{i}{6}$. The reflection condition (not extinct) can be described a follows,

$$hkil: l = 6n.$$

Similarly, the same reflection condition can be derived also for 6_1 screw axis.

In Fig. C.4, 2_1 and 3_1 screw axes in the direction of **c** are found. However, the logical product of reflection conditions due to 6_1 , 2_1 and 3_1 screw axes gives the same reflection condition as described in the above equation.

C.2.4 **Derivation of the extinction** can be derived for 6_4 screw axis. due to 6_2 screw axis

The extinction condition due to 6_2 screw axis is given similarly to (C.5) [p.41] as follows:

$$1 + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{3}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{2}{3}) + 1 + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{3}) + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{3}) = 0.$$

C.2.5Derivation of extinction rule due to 6_3 screw axis

An equation for 6_3 screw axis that corresponds to (C.5) [p.41] is given by

$$l + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{2}) + l + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{2}) + l + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{2}) + l + \exp(-i2\pi l \frac{1}{2}) = 0.$$

When l = 3n, reflections do not distinguish since the six term have an identical value unity. When l = 3n + i $(i \in \{1, 2\})$, reflections distinguish since phase interval of the six term is an identical value $-2\pi \frac{i}{3}$. Then, the reflection condition (not extinct) is given by

$$hkil: l = 3n.$$

In a similar way, the same reflection condition

When l is even, all terms are unity giving no extinction. When l is odd, reflections distinguish since phase interval of the six terms is an identical value $-2\pi \frac{1}{2}$ giving extinction. Therefore, the reflection condition (not extinct) is given by

$$hkil: l = 2n.$$

End of the document.

Index

Symbols		Complex lattice	26, 27, 31
2_1 screw axis	27, 30	Crystal system	26
A base-centered lattice	30	CrystalClear.cif	16
B base-centered lattice	30	Crystals	4, 8
C base-centered lattice	30	CRYSTALS Server	2
c glide plane	27, 30	Crystl system	27
n glide plane	30	Cubic	25
'Face-centered monoclinic'	25	-	
Δ		<u>D</u>	
Aba2(#41)	28	D amino acid	29, 33
Abm2(#41)	28	Dell computer	9
Absolute structure	6 15	Determination of space group	1 94 95
Absorption correction	0, 15	Determination of space group	24, 25
Account	1	Direct method	16
Acta Cryst C	15	Display menu Drewing of Millor	10
Administrator	10	Drawing of Miller	23 14
Admistration	1	Dynamical diffraction	14
ALABT	15	E	
All hydrogens buttons	12	Equivalent diffraction	6.7
Ama2(#40)	28	Equivalent reflection	6.7
Amm2(#38)	28	Ewald, P. P.	20-22
Anisotropic temperature factor	9.10	Ewald construction	20-22
Anomalous dispersion	6	Ewald sphere	20, 22
Auto button	i, 7	Ewald's reflection condition	22
Average	6	Extinction effect	14
D		Extinction rule 20, 24	, 25, 27, 32
D Ball and stick	16	F	
Base centered lattice	20 21	<u>r</u>	12
Body-centered lattice	30, 31	r F squared	10
Body-centered monoclinic lattice	52 26	F-squared lattice	10
Bragg reflection plane	20	Flack parameter	52 6 14
Bragg's reflection condition	20 22 26	Friedel mates	0, 14
Bravais lattice	20, 22, 20 25, 26	Friedel's law	6
C		C	
$\frac{C}{C_{12}/c_{1}}$	20 20		
$C_{12/c1}$ $C_{2/c}(\#_{15})$	29, 30 20, 30	Glide plane	30-32
$C_2/C(\#10)$	29, 30	Graphic symbol of 2_1 screw axis	27
Centrosymmetric crystal	21 7	Graphic symbol of c glide plane	27
CIF	ן 15	Graphic symbol of symmetric center	r 27
Cif Cif	10	н	
Cif cif	10	H-M full notation	27 28 30
011.011	11		21, 20, 30

Hard 9 $P1_2/n1$ 28 Hauptman-Muguin full notation 27 28 $P1_{21}/n1$ 28 Herman-Mouguin notation 27 29 $P1_{21}/n1$ 28 Herman-Mouguin notation 27 29 $P1_{21}/n1$ 28 Herman-Mouguin notation 27 29 $P1_{21}/n1$ 28 Horizutal translation 1 $P2_{1}/(414)$ 24 26, 28 29 Hydroxy loxygen 12 $P2_{1}/(414)$ 24 26, 28 29 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_{1}/(414)$ 28 30 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_{1}/n11$ 28 Inage due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_{1}/n11$ 30 Intial phases 7, 9 $P6_{12}/(414)$ 29 30 Invert structure 15 $P1_{1}/(21)$ 30 41 $P1_{1}/(2)$ 29, 30 Isotropic temperature factors 9 Phase determination 7, 9 Phase determination 7, 9 9 K 2 2 2 2 2 <td< th=""><th>H-M notation</th><th>27 - 29</th><th>$P112_{1}/n$</th><th>28</th></td<>	H-M notation	27 - 29	$P112_{1}/n$	28
Haupman, H. A. 7 $P12_1/n1$ 28 Hermann-Mouguin full notation 27, 29 $P12_1/n1$ 29, 30 Hermann-Mouguin notation 27, 29 $P12_1/n1$ 29, 30 Horizintal translation i $P2_1/p11$ 29, 30 Horizintal translation i $P2_1/p11$ 29, 30 Hydroxy law gen 12 $P2_1/(t)414$ 24 26, 28, 29 Image due to 21 screw axis 27 $P2_1/(t)1$ 28 Image due to 2 glide plane 27 $P2_2/(t)11$ 28 Invest structure 15 $P1(2)2$ 37 Initial phases 7, 9 $P6(22(\#178))$ 39, 30 Isotropic temperature factor 10 Password i, 1 Isotropic temperature factor 10 Password i, 1 Phase problem 7, 27, 29 Position of atom 27 Laue, M. T. F. von 20, 21 Racemic compound 29 Laue group 25-27 R 22 22 Max. Shift / Error 15 Refine extinction 13 Reteiprocal lattice 20 <t< td=""><td>Hard</td><td>9</td><td>$P12_{1}/a1$</td><td>28</td></t<>	Hard	9	$P12_{1}/a1$	28
$\begin{array}{l cmmann-Mouguin notation & 27, 28 & P12, /n1 & 28 \\ Pramann-Mouguin notation & 27-29 & P12, 1 & 29, 30 \\ Praxagonal & 27 & P2, (#4) & 29, 30 \\ Praxintal translation & i & P2, /o11 & 28 \\ Pdroxy radio button & 11 & P2, /c(\#14) & 24.26, 28, 29 \\ Pdroxy radio button & 11 & P2, /c(\#14) & 24.26, 28, 29 \\ Pdroxy oxygen & 12 & P2, /c(\#14) & 25 \\ \hline P2, /c(11 & 28 \\ P2, /n11 & 28 \\ P2, /n1 & 28 \\ P3, /n1 & 28 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 \\ P4, /n1 & 13 \\ P4, /n1 & 12 $	Hauptman, H. A.	7	$P12_{1}/c1$	28
Hermann-Mouguin notation 27-29 $P12_11$ $P29, 30$ Hexagonal 25 $P2_1/(4!4)$ $29, 30$ Horizintal translation i $P2_1/(4!4)$ $24-26, 28, 29$ Hydroxy radio button 11 $P2_1/(4!14)$ $24-26, 28, 29$ Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/(4!14)$ 28 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/(2!14)$ 28 Inage due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/(2!14)$ 28 Inage due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/(2!14)$ 29 30 Invert structure 15 $P1(#2)$ $29, 30$ $93-41$ $92(2!4!78)$ $39-41$ Invert structure 15 $P1(#2)$ $29, 30$ $93-30$ $98 - 62emination$ $7, 29$ Karle, J. 7 9 Phase determination $7, 9$ $90 - 22(2!178)$ $39-41$ Laue, M. T. F. von 20, 21 Laue group 25.27 R R Laue group 25.27 R R 222 Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ Max. Shif / Error 15	Hermann-Mouguin full notation	27, 28	$P12_{1}/n1$	28
Hexagonal 25 $P_{21}(\#)$ 29, 30 Horizintal translation i $P_{21}/b11$ 28 Hydroxy radio button 11 $P_{21}/c(\#14)$ 24-26, 28, 29 Hydroxy loxygen 12 $P_{21}/c(\#14)$ 24-26, 28, 29 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P_{21}/c(\#14)$ 29, 30 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P_{21}/c(\#14)$ 24-26, 28, 29 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P_{21}/a11$ 28 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P_{21}/a11$ 29, 30 Invert structure 16 $P_{32}2(\#152)$ 37 Invert structure 17 $P_{12}2(\#152)$ 39 Isotropic temperature factor 10 password i, 1 Passe determination 7, 9 Phase problem 7, 27, 29 Vare, J. 7 Phase problem 7, 27, 27 Lauein areflection condition 20-22 Receiprocal tatice 20-22 Laueis reflection condition 20-22 Reciprocal lattice 20-22 Max. Shift / Error 15 Refinement struings 12-14 <td>Hermann-Mouguin notation</td> <td>27 - 29</td> <td>$P12_{1}1$</td> <td>29, 30</td>	Hermann-Mouguin notation	27 - 29	$P12_{1}1$	29, 30
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Hexagonal	25	$P2_1(#4)$	29, 30
Hydroxy radio button 11 $P2_1/c(\#14)$ $24-26, 28, 29$ Hydroxyl oxygen 12 $P2_1/c(\#14)$ 25 I $P2_1/c(\#14)$ 25 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/c(\#14)$ 28 Page due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P2_1/c(\#14)$ 28 Image due to 2_0 glide plane 27 $P2_1/2(2_1(\#152))$ 39 Invitial phases 7,9 $P6_122(\#178)$ 39-41 Invert structure 10 Password i.1 Isotropic temperature factor 10 Password i.1 Isotropic temperature factors 9 Poistion of atom 27 K P Phase problem 7, 27, 29 Karle, J. 7 Position of atom 27 Laue group 25, 27 R 20 Laue's reflection condition 20 22 Reciprocal lattice 20-22 Max. Shift / Error 15 Refine extinction 13 31 Methylene carbon 11, 12 Refine ent 13 Refinement settings 12-14 Monoclinic <	Horizintal translation	i	$P2_{1}/b11$	28
Hydroxyl oxygen 12 $P_{21}/c(1)$ 25 I $P_{21}/c(1)$ 28 Image due to 21 screw axis 27 $P_{21}/c(1)$ 29 Image due to 2 glide plane 27 $P_{21}/2(1)$ 29 30 In-plane rotation i $P_{31}/2(1 F_{32})$ 37 37 Initial phases 7.9 $P_{61}/2(4 F_{32})$ 29, 30 30 Invert structure 15 $P_{1}(4 2)$ 29, 30 30 Isotropic temperature factors 9 Phase problem 7, 27, 29 Karle, J. 7 Position of atom 27 Variet vanishin acid 29, 33 processout 6, 25 Laue group 25-27 R 2 2 Laue group 25-27 R 2 2 Max Shif / Error 13 Reciprocal lattice compound 29 29 Laue's reflection condition 20-22 Reciprocal space 21, 22 22 Max Shif / Error 15 Refine button 13 3 3 3 Monoclinic	Hydroxy radio button	11	$P2_1/c(\#14)$	24-26, 28, 29
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Hydroxyl oxygen	12	$P2_1/c(\#14)$	25
$P_{21}/n11$ 28 Image due to 2_1 screw axis 27 $P_{21}n11$ 30 Image due to c glide plane 27 $P_{21}2_12_1(\#19)$ 29, 30 In-phar rotation i $P_{31}21(\#152)$ 37 Initial phases 7, 9 $P_{61}22(\#178)$ 39-41 Invert structure 15 $\overline{P}(\#2)$ 29, 30 Isotropic temperature factor 10 Password i, 1 Isotropic temperature factors 9 Phase determination 7, 9 K 7 Position of atom 27 Primitive translation vector 21 L anion acid 29, 33 processout 6, 25 20 20 20 Laue foreflection condition 20-22 Racemic compound 29 29 Least squares button 13 Reasonableness of using four indices 37 Login name i, 1, 3 Reciprocal lattice 20-22 20 22 Max. Shif / Error 15 Refine exiton 13 Refinement settings 12 21 22 <td>т</td> <td></td> <td>$P2_{1}/c11$</td> <td>28</td>	т		$P2_{1}/c11$	28
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	I Image due to 2 generic avia		$P2_1/n11$	28
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Image due to z_1 screw axis	21	$P2_{1}11$	30
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	In plane rotation	21	$P2_12_12_1(\#19)$	29, 30
Initial pursus1, 3 $P_{0}(2(\#178))$ $39-41$ Invert structure15 $P_{1}(\#2)$ $29, 30$ Isotropic temperature factor10Passwordi, 1Isotropic temperature factors9Phase problem7, 27, 29Karle, J.7Position of atom27L29, 33Position of atom27Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21Primitive translation vector21Laue group25-27R20Lavis w. T. F. von20, 22Racemic compound29Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice20-22MReciprocal lattice20-22Racemic compound21Max. Shift / Error15Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8P112_1/a30SIR9P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Initial phases	7 0	$P3_121(\#152)$	37
Interval statutineI ($\frac{1}{2}$)29, 30Isotropic temperature factor10Pl($\frac{4}{2}$)29, 30Isotropic temperature factors10Passwordi, 1Isotropic temperature factors9Phase determination7, 9K	Invert structure	1, 5	$P6_{1}22(\#178)$	39-41
Notifying temperature factor10Passwordi, 1Isotropic temperature factors9Phase determination7, 27, 29Karle, J.7Phase problem7, 27, 29Karle, J.7Primitive lattice26L99, 33process.out6, 25Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21Racemic compound29Laue group25-27R20Laue's reflection condition20-22Racemic compound29Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice20-22MReciprocal space21, 22Max. Shift / Error15Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12Monoclinic26, 29Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NSSciofuffies notation27Nishikawa, S.26Sciofuffies notation27Nishikawa, S.26Sciofuffies notation27Nen radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Optical isomer25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx9Sigma cutoff: </td <td>Isotropic temperature factor</td> <td>10</td> <td>P1(#2)</td> <td>29, 30</td>	Isotropic temperature factor	10	P1(#2)	29, 30
Noncondent component factorsDephase determination7, 9Karle, J.7Phase problem7, 27, 29Karle, J.7Phase problem7, 27, 29L17Phase problem7, 27, 29Lame, M. T. F. von20, 33process.out6, 25Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21Resonableness of using four indices37Laue s's reflection condition20-22Racemic compound29Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice20-22Reciprocal lattice20-22Reciprocal lattice20-22Max. Shift / Error15Refine button13Methule carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine entiretion13Monoclinic26, 29Refinement attributes9, 12Nonclinic25, 26, 28, 30Refinement settings12-14None radio button11Send CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Open project3Shelkrick14Optical isomer33Shelkrick13Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx9P112130SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Isotropic temperature factors	10	Password	i, 1
KPhase problem7, 27, 27, 29Karle, J.7Position of atom27Karle, J.7Primitive lattice26L29, 33process.out6, 25Laue group25-27RLaue's reflection condition20-22Racemic compound29Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice20-22MReciprocal lattice vector22Max. Shift / Error15Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NSSSSOSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer25, 30Sheldrick4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Sheldrick13P112130SIR9P1121/a28Six-fold screw axis37P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	isotropic temperature factors	5	Phase determination	7, 9
Karle, J.7Position of atom27LPrimitive lattice26Lmino acid29, 33L amino acid29, 33Laue group25-27Laue group25-27Laue's reflection condition20-22Racemic compound29Least squares button13Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice20-22Rax. Shift / Error15Refine extinction13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refine ent attributes9, 12molecular formula4Monoclinic26, 29N25, 26, 28, 30NSchönflies notationNishikawa, S.26None radio button11Send CIF17Open project3Otical isomer25, 30P25, 30P25, 30P25, 30P25, 30P25, 30Simal cutoff:13P112_1/a30SIR9P112_1/a28Six-fold screw axis37P28Six-fold screw axis37	K		Phase problem	7, 27, 29
LPrimitive lattice 26 L amino acid29, 33process.out $6, 25$ Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21process.out $6, 25$ Laue group $25-27$ R 13 Laue's reflection condition $20-22$ Racemic compound 29 Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices 37 Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ MReciprocal lattice vector 22 Max. Shift / Error15Refine extinction13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx9PSigma cutoff:13P112_1/a30SIR9P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Karle, J.	7	Position of atom	27
LPrimitive translation vector21L amino acid29, 33process.out6, 25Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21recess.out6, 25Laue group25-27R29Laue's reflection condition20-22Racemic compound29Login name13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login name1, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice vector22MReciprocal space21, 22Max. Shift / Error15Refine button13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSet of the diffractometer4Optical isomer25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx9PSigma cutoff:139P112_1/a30SIR9P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37	-		Primitive lattice	26
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			Primitive translation vector	tor 21
Laue, M. T. F. von20, 21Laue group $25-27$ Racemic compound29Laue's reflection condition $20-22$ Racemic compound13Least squares button13Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ MReciprocal lattice vectorMax. Shift / Error15Methine carbon11, 12Refine carbon11, 12Refine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Monoclinic26, 29NSNonclinic25, 26, 28, 30None radio button11Open project3Optical isomer33Ordinal number of space group27Shelxl4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30P25, 30P25, 30P1121/a30Sigma cutoff:13P1121/a28Sigma cutoff:13P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	L amino acid	29, 33	process.out	6, 25
Laue group $25-27$ RLaue's reflection condition $20-22$ Racemic compound 29 Laue's reflection condition $20-22$ Racemic compound 29 Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices 37 Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ MReciprocal lattice vector 22 22 MaxShift / Error15Refine button 13 Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction 13 Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on: 13 Miller indices23Refinement attributes $9, 12$ molecular formula4Refinement settings $12-14$ Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools $4, 5$ None radio button11Serew axis $27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37$ O 5 Send CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group 27 Shelx $4, 8$ Orthorhombic $25, 30$ SIR 9 PSigma cutoff:13 9 $P112_1/a$ 28SIR92 $7, 9$ $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis 37	Laue, M. T. F. von	20, 21	в	
Late s reflection condition $20-22$ Interacting condition $20-22$ Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ MReciprocal lattice vector22Max. Shift / Error15Refine button13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5None radio button25, 26, 28, 30Report15None radio button11Sec waxis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37O9915Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelx4, 8P9Sigma cutoff:13P1121/a30SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Laue group	25-27	Recomic compound	20
Least squares button13Reasonableness of using four indices37Login namei, 1, 3Reciprocal lattice $20-22$ MReciprocal lattice vector22Max. Shift / Error15Refine button13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NSSSchönflies notation27None radio button11Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9P121/a30SIR9P1121/a28SIR927, 9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Laue's reflection condition	20-22	Reasonabloness of using f	Cour indices 37
Login hame1, 1, 3Recipical lattice20MReciprocal lattice22Max. Shift / Error15Methine carbon11, 12Methylene carbon11, 12Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12–14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NSNone radio button11Serew axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSerew axisOptical isomer3Optical isomer25, 30Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30P25, 30P25, 30P21, 22P28Sigma cutoff:13P1121/a28Sigma cutoff:13P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Least squares button	13	Reciprocal lattice	001 mulces 57 90_99
MReciprocal space21, 22Max. Shift / Error15Reciprocal space21, 22Max. Shift / Error15Refine button13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15N26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Sigma cutoff:13P112130SIR9P1121/a28SIR927, 9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Login name	1, 1, 5	Reciprocal lattice vector	20 22
Max. Shif / Error15Refine button13Methine carbon11, 12Refine button13Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12-14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9P121/a30SIR9P112_1/a28SIR927, 9P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Μ		Reciprocal space	22 21 22
Methine carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Methylene carbon11, 12Refine extinction13Miller indices23Refine ent attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement attributes9, 12Monoclinic26, 29Refinement settings12–14Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26None radio button11SOSerew axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick9Ordinal number of space group27Shelxl9Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13P1121/a30SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Max. Shift / Error	15	Refine button	13
Methylene carbon11, 12Refine on:13Miller indices23Refine on:13Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement settings12–14Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26None radio button11Srew axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13P112_1/a28SIR927, 9P112_1/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Methine carbon	11, 12	Refine extinction	13
Miller indices23Refinement attributes9, 12molecular formula4Refinement attributes9, 12Monoclinic26, 29Refinement settings12–14Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26Nishikawa, S.26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13P1121/a30SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Methylene carbon	11, 12	Refine on:	13
molecular formula4Refinement settings $12-14$ Monoclinic26, 29Refinement tools4, 5Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15NS26Schönflies notation27Nishikawa, S.26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Sheldrick13Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Sigma cutoff:13PSigma cutoff:13P1121/a30SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Miller indices	23	Refinement attributes	9, 12
Monoclinic $26, 29$ $25, 26, 28, 30$ Refinement tools $4, 5$ ReportN $25, 26, 28, 30$ Report 15 N S 26 Schönflies notation 27 	molecular formula	4	Refinement settings	12 - 14
Monoclinic25, 26, 28, 30Report15 \mathbf{N} \mathbf{N} \mathbf{S} Nishikawa, S.26 \mathbf{S} None radio button11 \mathbf{S} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{S} Open project3 \mathbf{S} Optical isomer33 $\mathbf{Sheldrick}$ Ordinal number of space group27 \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{O} \mathbf{Shelxl} \mathbf{P} $\mathbf{Sigma cutoff:}$ $P112_1/a$ 30 $P112_1/b$ 28 $\mathbf{Six-fold screw axis}$ 37	Monoclinic	26, 29	Refinement tools	4, 5
NSNishikawa, S.26None radio button11OScrew axisOSend CIFOpen project3OSet of the diffractometerOptical isomer33Ordinal number of space group27Orthorhombic25, 30PSigma cutoff:P1121/a30P1121/b28SIR 927, 9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	Monoclinic	25, 26, 28, 30	Report	15
NS26Nishikawa, S.26Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSerew axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37OSend CIF17Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13P1121/a30SIR9P1121/b28Six-fold screw axis37	N		-	
None radio button20Schönflies notation27None radio button11Screw axis27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37 O Send CIF17Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	Nichikawa S	26	S	
None radio button11Screw axis $27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37$ O Send CIF17Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28SiR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	None radio button	20	Schönflies notation	27
OSend CIF17Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28SiR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37		11	Screw axis	27, 30, 31, 34, 35, 37
Open project3Set of the diffractometer4Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9 \mathbf{P} Sigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28SiR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	0		Send CIF	17
Optical isomer33Sheldrick13Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28SIR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	Open project	3	Set of the diffractometer	4
Ordinal number of space group27Shelx4, 8Orthorhombic25, 30Shelxl9PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1/a$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/b$ 28SIR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	Optical isomer	33	Sheldrick	13
Orthorhombic $25, 30$ Shelxl 9 P Sigma cutoff: 13 P112_1 30 SIR 9 P112_1/a 28 SIR92 $7, 9$ P112_1/b 28 Six-fold screw axis 37	Ordinal number of space group	27	Shelx	4, 8
PSigma cutoff:13 $P112_1$ 30SIR9 $P112_1/a$ 28SIR927, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28Six-fold screw axis37	Orthorhombic	25, 30	Shelxl	9
\mathbf{r} Sigma cutoff: 13 $P112_1$ 30 SIR 9 $P112_1/a$ 28 SIR92 7, 9 $P112_1/b$ 28 Six-fold screw axis 37	D		Shelx12013	9
P_{112_1} 30 SIR 9 $P_{112_1/a}$ 28 SIR92 7, 9 $P_{112_1/b}$ 28 Six-fold screw axis 37	r		Sigma cutoff:	13
$P_{112_1/a}$ 28 S1R92 7, 9 $P_{112_1/b}$ 28 Six-fold screw axis 37	F_{1121}	30	SIK	9
$r_{1121/0} \qquad \qquad 28 \text{Six-iold screw axis} \qquad 37$	$\Gamma_{1121/a}$	28	SIK92 Six fold communication	7,9
	1 112]/0	28	DIA-IUIU SUIEW AXIS	51

INDEX

Space group	24 - 27	Unique axis	27
Style submenu	16	Users	2
Sucrose	i	Utility menu	15
Symmetric center	27, 30		
Symmetric element	26	V	
Symmetry	20	Vertical translation	i
Т		W	
Taurine	24-26	Weighted average	6
Tetragonal	25	Weights:	13
Thermal ellipsoid	17, 18	Wyckoff, R. W. G.	26
Three-fold screw axis	37	x	
Tools	1	V now gotting	4
Triclinic	25, 30	A-ray setting	4
Trigonal	25	Z	
TT		Z value	4
0		Zoom	i